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HUDGENS, VIVIAN ANN, Ed.D. Analysis of the Concept of 
Movement Education ln American Elementary School Physical 
Education. C1987) Directed by Dr. Kate R. Barrett. 170 pp. 

The purpose of this study was to analyze how movement 

education was manifested ln American elementary school 

physical education literature. Specifically, this study 

attempted to provide an accurate description of the origin 

and subsequent development of movement education as an 

American elementary school physical education curricular 

phenomenon, particularly of the 1960s and 1970s. Starting 

In the 1920s and continuing to the present, this study 

included people and events that were Instrumental to the 

founding and growth of the concept of movement education. 

Prlmary sources relating to the origin and development of 

movement education in American elementary school physical 

education were used. The findings suggested that movement 

education ln American elementary school physical education 

literature was a peculiar blending of what was really two 

forms of movement education: one uniquely American; one 

English or Laban. Further, the development of movement 

education was affected by confusion and criticism which 

surrounded the concept, and the Jack of a generalizable 

curriculum. It was also concluded movement education was 

not the strong curricular thrust lt had been ln the 1960s 

and 1970s, although current elementary literature dld still 

reflect movement education concepts, usually with a 

different, 1980s "look." 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

In the decade of the 1960s, there was a surge of 

interest in elementary physical education ln the United 

States. During this Interval of time and extending over a 

period of twenty-plus years, widespread attention was 

directed toward a different conceptualization of the 

elementary physical education program. Most commonly known 

as movement education, the program had the power to arouse 

professional passion as well as harsh criticism. 

Conceptually undergirding movement education was the 

perspective of human movement, an encompassing theoLetlcal 

term which Sledentop <1976> noted moved from relative 

obscurity In the early 1960s to widespread use in American 

physical education by the mld-1970s. Human movement, most 

broadly conceptualized, was~ "basic Ingredient• of all 

physical education CSloan, 1973, p. 49>. More specifically 

and more narrowly focused, however, at least In terms of 

elementary curricular function, the human movement 

perspective provided a framework for analyzing movement 

<Barrett, 1986a). Subsequently, when elementary physical 

education was viewed ln this way, the traditional 

activities, games, sports, dance, and gymnastics, were used 

essentially to Identify a "form of movement" <Barrett, 
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1986a, p. 4-5>. It was a new cu~~icula~ concept in 

elementary physical education and a not altogethe~ 

comfortable one. 

As a curricular concept in physical education, 

movement education, also variously known as "movement 

explo~ation" and "basic movement," was inextricably 

attached to the b~oade~ pe~spectlve of human movement. 

Mo~eove~, the movement education concept was complex and 

difficult to unde~stand. Indeed, the~e was confusion 

surrounding the concept almost f~om the outset. As an 

unfortunate and pe~haps understandable concomitant, the 

essential Internal structu~es of the movement education 

concept reflected the confusion: te~mlnology was lmp~ecise; 

methodology was uncertain and misunde~stood; and even its 

histo~y was extraordinarily complicated. Subsequently, the 

continuing development of movement education was almost 

ce~tainly thwa~ted because of the confusion surrounding 

what it was, how to do it, and where it o~iginated. 

"What is Movement Education?" 

Furthe~. the confusion was pe~petuated in the prollflc 

body of llteratu~e generated by movement education. 

Indeed, questions posed by Broer in the 1964 article, 

"Wherein· the Disagreement?,•• seemed at the very heart of 

the discussion on movement education. B~oe~ asked, "What 

ls movement education? Is 'movement education' a 

substitute for 'physical education?' Are physical 
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educato~s dlsag~eeing because of semantics? Fo~ that 

matte~, what is meant when a physical educate~ speaks of 'a 

movement?" 11 Cp. 19). Indeed, the ~ange of opinions 

generated in the literatu~e p~ompted the Physical Education 

Division of the American Association of Health, Physical 

Education, and Rec~eation CAAHPER> in 1968 to establish a 

Te~minology Committee fo~ the purpose of studying Nthe 

content of elementary school physical education as 

exp~essed in the lite~atu~e with hope of dete~mining a 

common vocabula~y" <AAHPER, "Terminology Committee Repo~t.•• 

1974, p. 1>. Nea~ly two hund~ed wo~ds or ph~ases we~e 

identified by that committee and catego~ized as <a> 

movement, (b) method, and <c> activity fo~ms CTanne~ & 

Ba~~et t, 1975, p. 19). 

In 1970 the Elementary School Physical Education 

Commission was given the unfinished task of defining 

te~minology by AAHPER"s Physical Education Division. 

Several yea~s late~. in 1974, with the cont~lbutlons of 

mo~e than 100 AAHPER membe~s, a culminating ~eport on 

te~mlnology was issued. Movement education was the cent~al 

~eference point. 

It was found in studying many of the elementary 
physical education texts that the te~m movement 
education Is often used as implying only a unit of the 
total physical edycation program. In othe~ texts, 
howeve~, movement education is used as being 
synonvmous with physical education. Yet, again, the 
te~m movement education ls emerging in some Instances, 
when used by certain autho~s. as encompassing ~ 
total development of human movement potential - a much 
mo~e global view of the te~m than previously 
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conslde~ed CTanne~ & Ba~~ett, 1975, p. 19>. 

Ce~talnly, a quick glance at some movement education 

definitions that we~e a pa~t of the 1960s and 70s 

llte~atu~e suppo~ted Tanne~ & Ba~~ett's findings. In fact, 

the definitions highlighted the need fo~ answe~s to B~oe~'s 

question, ••what Is movement education?" For example, the 

following American autho~s wrote these comments about 

movement education: 

C1> .•• we use the term to mean pa~t of the physical 
education prog~am. In b~lef, movement explo~ation may 
be defined as planned problem-solving expe~iences, 
p~og~essing In difficulty, th~ough which the child 
lea~ns to unde~stand and control the many ways in 
which his body may move and thus to lmp~ove many 
skills <Halsey & Porter, 1965, p. 172). 

(2) Movement education Is defined as a 
movement-o~lented, child-centered p~og~am which leads 
the child towa~d effectiveness, efficiency, and 
expression in human movement through problem-solving 
situations di~ected by a teache~ <Tillotson, 1969, p. 
11). 

(3) To me it involves education in movement, about 
movement, and through movement <Halverson, 1967, p. 
6). 

(4) I think of movement education as the central 
theme of good physical education in which development 
actlvltles, skills, knowledge, and concepts ~eside in 
a co~e of basic movement expe~lences and concepts 
<Kruger, 1968, p. 40>. 

C5> Basic movement education Is the foundation upon 
which all the areas of physical education are built. 
It is the aim of basic movement education to help 
children become awa~e of their own potentials for 
moving effectively ln all aspects of llvlng, Including 
motor tasks ln car~ying out dally activities Involved 
ln wo~k o~ ~ec~eatlon. Fundamentals of movement a~e 
explored and built upon so that children develop an 
awa~eness of each pa~t of the body as lt moves th~ough 
space, wlth va~latlons In time and force CLudwlg, 
1969, p. 1). 



<6> Movement education, defined in its most generic 
form, Is a prescription for the kind of gross motor 
skills that are to be taught to school children and 
for how such Instruction Is to be accomplished <Locke, 
1969, p. 203). 

<7> Movement education may be defined as lndlvldual 
exploration of the ability of the body to relate and 
react to the physical concepts of the environment and 
to factors In the environment ••• <Bucher, 1972, p. 
343). 

<8> Basic movement ls movement carried on for Its own 
sake, for increased awareness and understanding of 
movement posslbllitles of the body, and for the 
acquisition of a good vocabulary of movement skills 
<Dauer, 1971, p. 125>. 

<9> There Is common agreement that the content 
Includes both the structure and process of movement, 
and that the methodology must Include Indirect methods 
which provide a chance for the student to develop the 
processes of exploration, experimentation, problem 
solving, and evaluation. Movement education does not 
exclude the traditional game sports, dance, and 
gymnastics from the physical education program 
<Schurr, 1975, p. 225-226>. 

<10> Movement education Is a lifelong process of 
change. This process of motor development and 
learning has Its beginning In the womb and proceeds 
through a neverendlng series of changes until death 
<Logsdon, Barrett, Ammons, Broer, Halverson, McGee, & 
Roberton, 1977, p. 12>. 

<11> Movement education Is more than a new method of 
teaching children physical activities. It ls an 
approach which Involves a new analysis of movement, 
combined with an adherence to several Important 
principles and methods of Instruction <Kirchner, 
Cunningham, & Warrell, 1978, p. 9>. 

That small sample of deflnltlons and descriptions garnered 

from the literature clearly demonstrated the diversity of 

thought about "movement education" ln elementary physical 

education. 
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Moreover, as a focus for elementary physical education 

programs in the 1960s and 70s, movement was supported from 

two influential and timely fronts: education and the work 

of Rudolph Laban. Indirectly, at the general education 

level, movement education was supported by revolutionary 

changes in traditional practices to curriculum content and 

basic views of students~ learning <Ludwig, 1968; Logsdon, 

1981>. More specifically, movement education was supported 

by the impetus of the Laban or English approach to 

elementary physical education. Thus, conceptually and 

practically, "movement" emerged as the suggested form and 

substance of elementary physical education programs <Sloan, 

1973>. Indeed, Halverson <1967> stated: 

Emerging slowly over the past few years has been the 
realization that our medium really ls movement--that 
our central focus must be on human movement and that 
1£ we are concerned with physical education for the 
elementary school child--we must, basically, be 
concerned with the child learning movement (p. 3). 

Subsequently, considerable momentum was generated for 

structuring the curriculum around a foundation or core of 

basic movement <Andrews, Saurborn, & Schneider, 1965~ 

Halsey & Porter, 1965; Hanson, 1969>. Moreover, Barrett 

C1969> noted the emphasis of movement education Nwhen 

related to physical education, is on movement as the common 

core to a 11 movement tasks l n an lndl v idua 1 's life" Cp. 

60). 
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The 1960s we~e an enthusiastic beginning, and the ~ole 

of movement education fo~ helping the child become 

physically educated seemed unbounded. G~owlng excitement 

about movement education was ~eflected ln and pe~meated the 

p~ofesslonal lite~atu~e <And~ews et al., 1965; Ki~chne~, et 

al., 1978; Schu~~. 1975> th~ough the 1960s and 1970s. 

Movement education, whethe~ conceptualized as a unlt of 

lnst~uctlon, as synonymous with physical education, o~ as 

encompassing the total development of human movement 

potential, occupied conside~able p~ofessional thought and 

p~actlce. Clea~ly, the idea of movement education was an 

Influential th~ust In elementa~y physical education, 

pa~tlcula~Jy du~lng the 1960s and 70s. 

Confusion about movement education, howeve~, bo~n 

la~gely of the fallu~e to adequately communicate this 

difficult concept, ultimately ~esulted In misunde~standlng 

and ha~sh, f~equent c~iticlsm, e.g., Locke's 1969 

"Desc~iptlon and C~ltique." The long ~ange effects of the 

confusion we~e equally det~lmental and, in fact, p~obably 

e~oded the usefulness of movement education and pe~haps 

even the human movement concept. Subsequently, 

notwithstanding the ea~lie~ pe~vasiveness of movement 

education, ln 1980, Locke decla~ed movement education dead. 

The ideas, the language, and the obJectives of 
movement education have been abso~bed ln the moving 
mainst~eam of Ame~lcan physical education. Ou~ Ideas 
about what could and should happen to young child~en 
in gymnasiums will neve~ again be the same. But 
movement education, in Its pu~e and pe~fect fo~m, ls 
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dead, even though It lives on ln the lives and dally 
teaching styles of some of us ••.• As I look at movement 
education materials and as I watch teachers who call 
themselves movement educators now, I think I've 
reached the Judgment that movement education no longer 
exists as a viable curriculum and pedagogic movement 
at the national level <Tape recorded reply to K. 
Barrett, 1980 > • 

By 1980 and at first glance, It seemed the flurry of 

professional activity generated over two decades by the 

conceptualization of movement education was, for most 

purposes, dead. Had it gone, as Locke <1966) once 

proposed, to "nowhere, to somewhere, or to several places" 

<p. 26>? 

In fact, remnants of movement education lingered on, 

in the 11 dally teaching styles of some" and ln the current 

literature, especially the elementary physical education 

texts <Dauer & Pangrazi, 1983; Logsdon, Barrett, Ammons, 

Broer, Halverson, McGee, & Roberton, 1984; Siedentop, 

Herkowitz, & Rink, 1984; Nichols, 1986; Graham, Holt/Hale, 

& Parker>. The appearance of these remnants seemed to 

challenge Locke's perspective of movement education as 

"dead. 11 Movement education in 1987, howev~r, was c 1 ear 1 y 

not the powerful Idea, hlstorical1y, theoretically, and 

practically, lt once had been. The question of Interest ln 

thls study, then, was, what happened to movement education 

over time? 

Statement of the Problem 

The purpose of this study was to analyze how movement 

education was manifested In American elementary school 
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physical education literature. In order to present the 

fuJI and proper context of that manifestation, this study 

starts by examining the roots of movement education ln 

American physical education. More specifically, three 

questions directed this inquiry Into movement education's 

historical background: <1> What was the Influence of 

Margaret H'Doubler and Ruth GJassow on movement education?: 

<2> What was the relevance of earlier movements, 

specifically human movement fundamentals, to movement 

education In American elementary school physical 

education?; and, <3> What was the status of elementary 

physical education during the 1930s? 

From those beginnings, this study then examines how 

movement education developed Jn elementary school physical 

education. Of particular interest to the development were: 

<1> the events which enhanced the development of movement 

education and <2> the impact of the general educational 

context on thls development. 

Lastly, this study examines the current status of 

movement education In elementary school physical education. 

Having looked at movement education's beginnings and its 

adolescence, It seemed only appropriate that this study 

conclude with a 1987 update. 

Definition of Terms 

For the purposes of this study, movement education was 

defined as a curricular idea that has run Its course mainly 
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ln the elementa~y schools. Some of the ge~mane conceptual 

ideas that spawned movement education we~e ~ep~esented ln 

the ea~ly wo~ks of Ma~ga~et H'Double~ and Ruth Glassow. 

Additionally, movement education, as a cu~~icula~ Idea in 

elementa~y school physical education, had seve~al 

dlstlngulshlng cha~acte~lstlcs. The cha~acte~lstics we~e: 

Cl> a movement analysis, which was comp~lsed of dimensions 

of movement, sub-divisions of movement, and an lnhe~ent 

p~og~ession of movement; and C2> a methodology. 

Assumptions Unde~Jvlnq the Study 

The following assumptions we~e accepted in this study. 

1. The~e was an uniquely Ame~lcan concept called 

movement education. 

2. The development of movement education as a 

uniquely Ame~ican concept has been almost 

completely igno~ed ln the lite~atu~e. 

3. Movement education, in a b~oad conceptual con­

text, was not ~est~icted to physical education 

fo~ elementa~y child~en. 

4. Movement education was a powe~ful elementa~y 

cu~~icula~ concept over the space of two decades, 

the 1960s-1970s. 

Scope of the Stydy 

This study was limited to the histo~lcal development 

of one aspect of elementa~y school physical education. 

Mo~e speclflcally, the study focused on the concept of 

10 
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movement education ln American elementary school physical 

education literature. The study examined, ln particular, 

the conceptual roots of a form of American movement 

education which extended back to the mld-1920s wlth the 

foundational work of Margaret H'Doubler and Ruth Glassow. 

As such, movement education was found almost exclusively In 

departments of physical education for college women. In 

the 1950s, however, when another form of movement education 

was introduced into the United States, lt was subltly and 

Inadvertently integrated with the American form. It was 

the development of that conceptual blending that was the 

focus and, indeed, scope of this study. 

Significance of the Studv 

The malo significance of this study is that it 

elaborates and extends some of the newer Insights of 

movement education as a curricular Idea in elementary 

school physical education. This Is a part of the physical 

education literature where clearly there has been a minimum 

of professional inquiry. In particular, this study expands 

on the historical and theoretical development of movement 

education, two themes presented In Sara Chapman's 1974 

study, Movement Education ln the United States: Historical 

Development and Theoretical Bases. Although Chapman's 

study examined the development of movement education, 

Chapman, like other authors, credited Rudolf Laban with the 

origination of movement education Cp. 115). In doing so, 
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the very significant and substantial contributions of some 

mid-western college women, specifically H~Doubler and 

Glassow, to movement education were overlooked. Further, 

Chapman~s study appeared to be more of a history of the 

dance. It seemed clear to this author any discussion about 

the historical development of movement education in 

American physical education must begin with H~Doubler and 

Glassow ln physical education, for it ls there where she 

believes the roots were put down. 

Additionally, this study further extends and, In fact, 

expands on some ideas and interpretations that were 

Illuminated ln a 1981 trilogy of history papers. Authored 

by Marie Riley, Bette Logsdon, and Kate Barrett, the papers 

themselves, "A History of the Influence of English Movement 

Education on Physical Education in American Elementary 

Schools --The Fifties, --The Sixties, and --The Seventies," 

extended some of Chapman~s ideas and re-Interpreted others, 

but, more importantly, the papers offered new Insights. 

These Insights were undoubtedly born of the ample knowledge 

and rich experiences each of these women has had throughout 

professional careers that have paralleled, and, indeed, 

Interacted with and on the growth of movement education 

since the 1950s. 

Finally, some of the interpretations In this study 

were possible because the orlglnat data from two of 

Barrett~s research papers were made available to the 
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author. Those papers, "Is Our Content Theory Theoretically 

Sound? 11 (1983> and "Examining Our Movement Content From a 

Theoretical Perspectlve 11 (1984>, examined the content 

theory of elementary physical education. 

Outside of these studies, however, there Is little 

Information about the historical development of movement 

education, truly a curricular phenomenon of the 1960s and 

1970s. It Is sincerely hoped that this study will add to 

the profession's understanding of the historical 

development of movement education In American elementary 

physical education. Indeed, assuming the following 

statement Is accurate, then rigorous examination of the 

development of movement education Is Indicated. 

Although to most movement educators change has been 
all too slow, movement education has had a profound 
Influence on physical education programs ln this 
country. Traditional programs as they existed 
twenty-five years ago are probably difficult to find 
CSiedentop, Herkowltz, & Rink, 1984, p. 188>. 



CHAPTER II 

FOUNDATION AND ROOTS 

"Human movement" is probably the most recent emphasis 
in physical education although its many aspects make 
it somewhat difficult to pinpoint in its relationship 
to the total historical conceptual framework. Some 
professional leaders speak of the 11 movement 11 movement 
as though we were on the threshold of new vistas. 
Yet, physical educators have long been concerned with 
analyzing a variety of human movements. Many women 
physical educators have been particularly Identified 
with the human movement emphasis (Bookwalter & 
Vanderzwaag, 1969, p. 108>. 

The purpose of this study was to examine how movement 

education was manifested In American elementary school 

physical education. To determine this manifestation, this 

chapter begins with the historical roots of movement 

education which lay within the broader context of human 

movement fundamentals. Further, this chapter continues 

this study by examining the influence of the foundational 

works of Margaret H'Doubler and Ruth Glassow of the 

University of Wisconsin. Finally, in order to give a 

mutual and proper understanding of the context of the 

development of movement education, this chapter describes 

the status of elementary physical education during the 

1930s. 

Origin of Movement Education in America 

In the decade of the 1920's, the far-reaching work of 

two American college women physical educators was 

14 
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developing Into what would become a conceptual f~amewo~k 

fo~ movement education In Ame~lca. Following not dlve~gent 

but pa~allel paths, Ma~ga~et H'Double~'s wo~k In the 

fundamentals of movement and Ruth Glassow's analysis of 

movement established a ~ich and scientific foundation fo~ 

the study and teaching of human movement. Undeniably, 

though wo~king at a much late~ time, the~e we~e other 

significant scholars <e.g., Metheny, 1965> who cont~lbuted 

to the p~ofesslon's unde~standlng of human movement, and, 

Indeed, to thel~ own unde~standlng. It was, howeve~, 

H'Doubler's and Glassow's wo~k, subtlety blended together 

Into a Ja~ger accord, that was the keystone to movement 

education. ln America. Although lt could not be 

ascertained, It appea~ed that the conceptual term Itself, 

i. e., 11 movement educatIon, 11 was col ned by Margaret 

H'Doubler. It seemed a logical extension of her thinking 

about and wo~klng with educational p~lnclples In tandem 

with human movement fundamentals. 

Margaret N. H'Double~ 

Recognized as the founder of modern dance In higher 

education ( 11 Awa~ds,H 1971, p. 42>, Ma~ga~et H'Double~ 

entered the field of dance through physical education. A 

graduate of the Unive~slty of Wisconsin ln 1910, she was 

late~ employed by the unlve~sity as a teacher ln the 

Department of Physical Education fo~ Women. Afte~ teaching 

several years, she was requested by Blanche Trilling, 
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Department Chairperson, to study dance for the purpose of 

starting a program for the women students. In 1916, 

H/Doubler left for New York and enrolled for the Master/s 

degree at Teacher/a College, Columbia University <Spiesman, 

1960; Studer, 1966). She spent the year in New York 

studying music with Alys E. Bentley, from whom she gained 

both inspiration and insight into the concept of movement 

as It relates to music <H'Doubler, 1925; Chapman, 1974>. 

Indeed, as a result of her association wlth Bentley, 

H'Doubler considered at least some understanding of musical 

structure necessary for dancing. During that same year, 

H'Doubler also spent some time discussing dance with 

Gertrude Colby and Bird Larson, another innovative dance 

educator <Ruyter, 1979>. 

In June, 1917 she returned to Wisconsin to begin her 

classes in "interpretative dancing" (Studer, 1966>. As a 

physical educator Cand an undergraduate biology maJor with 

minors in chemistry and physics> knowledgeable of anatomy, 

physics, and kinesiology, H/Doubler wanted her students to 

understand what they were doing <Ruyter, 1979>. "Students 

need to know why they are making movements if they are to 

make them with any intelligent appreciation of their value 

and possibilities" <H'Doubler, 1925, p. 59). Subsequently, 

work was begun on a system of dance for use in her classes. 

That system, which was based on H/Doubler's fundamentals of 

movement, was eventually incorporated into the university 
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curriculum. Eight years later, in 1925, H'Doubler wrote 

The Dance and Its Place in Education. It was written as a 

"manual for the student," but more importantly it was 

"addressed primarily to the teacher ••• as a help and 

stimulus to the better teaching of the dance" <H'Doubler, 

p. viii). To that audience H'Doubler wrote: 

The "course" in educational dancing will begin then 
with the effort to master the body as an instrument of 
expression. During this part of the study the first 
aim of the exercises used is to establish habits of 
muscular guidance and control in order that the 
student may have full use of his instrument free from 
hampering limitations. These exercises are based on 
the natural movements of the human animal and are ln 
themselves the systematic application of the laws of 
the Joint-muscle mechanism. Since they lay the 
foundation of this type of dancing, they will be 
hereafter referred to as the "fundamentals." They 
consist of a series of movements which In themselves 
exact fundamental coordinations, varying from the 
simple to the complex Cp. 43). 

On the meaning of fundamentals, H'Doubler explained: 

They are called the fundamentals because all further 
development of control and movement depends upon a 
thorough mastery of their basic importance. They 
consist of movements which ln themselves demand 
fundamental coordinations. By no means do they 
exhaust all the posslbilltes of movement for the human 
body <p. 58). 

Concurrent with her development of fundamentals, 

H'Doubler clarified the educational principles around which 

the dance and physical education were organized. She 

wrote, "the aim of all modern education is the freest and 

fullest development of the individual based upon a 

scientific understanding of his physical, mental, 

spiritual, and social needs" <H'Doubler, 1925, p. 31>. Her 
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educational principles of physical education, thus, were an 

extension of this philosophy. 

Considering the goal of all education as the building 
for integrated personality through self-realization, 
and asked what is the significant contribution 
physical education has to make, I would mention the 
making of good motion habitual, helping students to 
gain mastery of their bodies so that all tasks would 
be undertaken and executed with an intelligent 
appreciation for and application of force and effort, 
developing them as far as possible within their limits 
for efficient and enJoyable activity CH'Doubler, 1933, 
p. 77>. 

At a later time, in 1945, she further Identified the 

nature of the issue of physical education. "The basic 

purpose of physical education should be to give a motor 

experience that will contribute to a well-rounded education 

of the whole self through avenues of motor activity" 

CH'Doubler, 1945, p. 1). More specifically, she addressed 

the problems of movement education. 

The problem of movement education, therefore, has two 
main considerations: one, to educate the mlnd to be 
aware of conditions of the body in action and to be 
able to organize and direct its energies Into 
effective behavior; the other to train the body to 
become a strong, flexible, and well co-ordinated 
instrument to the end that it may be responsive and 
efficient in executing those acts that manifest 
individual choice. 

All teaching effort should be directed toward 
helping the individual to gain an intelligent mastery 
of his body and developing this mastery as far as his 
capabilities permit for efficient and enJoyable 
activity CH'Doubler, 1945, p. 2>. 

H'Doubler's theoretical discussions of dance and its 

place in education revealed her commitment to the Ideals 

and goals of the progressive educators. She believed dance 

was "peculiarly adapted to the purposes of education" 



<H'Doubler, 1925, p. 33). 

It serves all the ends of education--It helps to 
develop the body, to cultivate the love and 
appreciation of beauty, to stimulate the lmaglnatlon 
and challenge the Intellect, to deepen and refine the 
emotional life, and to broaden the social capacities 
of the individual that he may at once profit from and 
serve the greater world without (p. 33>. 

H'Doubler reported during a 1966 interview with 

Vlrglnla Studer, then a Master's student at the University 

of Illinois, Urbana, that the "interpretative dance" 

classes were received with such great Interest that 

professors from other departments In the university were 

coming to observe the classes. Indeed, the students' 

requests for extra class sessions led to the formation of 

the first college orchesls dance group In the U. S. 

<Studer, 1966>. 

While H'Doubler continuously appraised the 

significance of the fundamentals approach to dance ln her 

own teaching, she also tried to influence other physical 

education teachers of the worth of approaching all 
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actlvltles from the perspective of fundamentals of movement 

<Studer, 1966>. Such discussions were not very successful, 

however, as she explained In the interview with Studer, 

"they only saw how it developed into dance, not sports" (p. 

21>. Yet, interest in H'Doubler's work on fundamentals dld 

develop and soon extended beyond the University of 

Wisconsin. Proof of this Interest was manifested in the 

First Fundamentals Conference, one of a series of meetings, 



held in 1927 at Madison, Wisconsin. A summa~y <see 

Appendix A> indicated the pu~pose of the confe~ence, and, 

at the same time, emphasized the impo~tance of H/Double~'s 

fundamentals to the applicability of all physical 

education, not Just to the dance. It stated: 
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Pu~pose: Because of an lnte~est ln the fundamental 
wo~k that Mlss H/Double~ was giving he~ dancing 
classes, and a feeling that the same basic p~lnciples 
of movement should be applicable to all use of the 
body, this g~oup met ln Wisconsin to study and discuss 
this app~oach <Repo~t of the Fundamentals Confe~ence 
1930 - Summa~y of P~evlous Confe~ences: Fl~st 
Confe~ence 1927, p. 1). 

The Second Confe~ence met in 1928 at Miss Joy/s Camps, 

G~een Bay, Wisconsin. At this confe~ence, the pu~pose, 

which extended the o~iginal obJective, was 11 to make the 

t~ansitlon between the study and wo~k on fundamental 

movements of bodily cont~ol, and the fundamental 

co-o~dlnatlons ln spo~t 11 <Repo~t of the Fundamentals 

Confe~ence 1930 - Summa~y of P~evlous Confe~ences: Second 

Confe~ence 1928, p. 1>. The pa~tlcipants p~oposed a method 

of app~oaching this goal: 11 Such things as tennis and volley 

ball we~e discussed ln detail and an attempt made to find 

the 'P~efe~~ed ~hythms' of the g~oup on the tennis se~ve" 

<p. 2>. It should be noted that, f~om the outset of the 

Fi~st Confe~ence, seve~al p~inciples o~ ufundamental truths 

on which-all elements of movement depend" <p. 1> had been 

ag~eed upon <see Appendix A>. In the Second Confe~ence, an 

additional p~inclple and definition, that of ~hythm, was 

added. That, too, was clea~ly H/Doubler's influence. 
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By the third conference in 1929, "Fundamental elements 

of bodily control 11 (p. 4) were being discussed as content 

for first year college classes for women. In 1930, after 

Just three years of discussion and development, the 

Fundamentals Conference graphically outlined its 

perspective on physical education. It was titled 

••Fundamental Principles of a Rhythmic Approach to Physical 

Education.•• The report included a section on abilities, 

activities and principles of rhythm, and, while not 

credited to her, the work on rhythms was most certainly 

H'Doubler's work. 

The work in these conferences on fundamentals was 

almost entirely the work of college women CMr. E. E. 

Ragsdale from the University of Wisconsin was the single 

exception in 1930). A list of personnel revealed that 

twenty-four women and one man from nine states and ten 

different universities attended the 1930 Conference. They 

came from the universities and colleges of Wisconsin, 

Minnesota, Iowa, West Virginia, Oregon, New York, Michigan, 

Illinois, and Ohio. 

As a part of the Conference, several of the 

participants reported on experiments they and/or their 

institutions were undertaking in the study and application 

of fundamentals in physical education. Marcia Winn of the 

Teachers' College, Columbia University, presented an 
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experiment whose purpose was to "study the rhythm of The 

Forhand [ ~ l Drive In Tennis" and Geneva Watson of The 

Ohio State University reported on "the study of rhythm of 

pre-school children•• <Report of the Fundamentals Conference 

1930, p. 10-11). Janet Cummings reported on fundamentals 

at Iowa; Elizabeth Thompson reported from Oregon State 

College; and Elizabeth Halsey reported from the University 

of Michigan (p. 22, 25a). Clearly, H'Doubler's 

fundamentals of movement were occupying a lot of 

professional thought and practice during the late 1920s, if 

only in the college women's departments of physical 

education. 

In the resolutions adopted by the 1930 Conference 

Group, a committee was to be selected to plan the program 

and determine the future invitees. Ruth Glassow of the 

University of Wisconsin was appointed the committee's 

chairperson. 

Ruth B. GJassow 

Like H'Doubler, Ruth Glassow graduated from the 

University of Wisconsin; she received the B. A. degree In 

1916. She was, ln fact, a student of H'Doubler who taught 

her baseball and basketball <Glassow, 1984). Until 1930, 

when she returned to the University of Wisconsin, ehe 

taught briefly in the public schools of Gary, Indiana and 

served short tenures at Illinois State Normal University, 

Western State Teachers College, the University of Illinois, 
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and Oregon State College. Study for the Master~s degree was 

taken at Columbia University in 1923-24 CWidule, 1980; 

Satern, 1982>. Upon her retirement in 1962 from Wisconsin, 

a document honoring her on this occasion said: 

In the mid-1940~s, she began some of her first 
explorations Into the application of physical 
principles to understanding of the traJectory of a 
proJected ball and the proJected human body. These 
Ideas were inter-related with her Interests in 
movement analysis, particularly in the understanding 
of basic patterns of movement and the aspects or 
factors that produced an increase in the force of the 
proJected obJect .•••• She has succeeded in 
demonstrating the great utility of kinesiological 
information to the teacher, and the close relationship 
between such substantial areas of study as 
kinesiology, measurement, and Instruction Ccited in 
Widule, 1980, p. 1). 

a~noubler~s contribution to the conceptual framework 

of movement education was fundamentals of movement and the 

rhythmic structure of movement. Ruth Glassow~s 

contribution was another conceptually large and significant 

piece which enhanced the framework. It was, as Barrett 

C1984> has sugg~sted, 11 the essence of the American 

orientation to movement analysis in physical education 11 Cp. 

9>. Like two scales of a balance, Margaret a~noubler and 

Ruth Glassow developed and fused these complementary and 

supporting Ideas Into a broader understanding of human 

movement. 

Atwater C1980> noted that Glassow~s work of analyzing 

basic movement principles was begun in 1924 when she was a 

teacher of kinesiology at the University of Illinois. 



24 

She suspected that the content of the typical 
undergraduate kinesiology course Cmuscle analysis> was 
not of great practical use ln the teaching of 
athletics or gymnastics, and these suspicions were 
confirmed by a survey she conducted of physical 
education teachers. As a result, she and her students 
began to classify activities into such categories as 
locomotion, throwing, striking, catching, and balance 
and began to apply fundamental principles of mechanics 
and physics to the skills in each category Cp. 198>. 

In a 1984 interview with Glassow, who was by then ln 

her 80s, Kate Barrett asked how the fundamentals concept 

began and specifically how Glassow began it. Barrett also 

asked what motivated her to do what she was doing and if 

anyone else was doing it at that time. Glassow responded 

that, in the beginning, she was not using kinesiology in 

her own teaching and wrote to other people to find out what 

they were doing. From their replies, she discovered they 

were not doing much, except some people who were 

"maybe .•• working on posture. So I decided that I'd try to 

do something that would be usefu~ to people.•• The genesis 

of her thinking about those events in her life was best 

described in her own words. 

See, kinesiology at that time was pretty largely a 
matter of naming the muscles that were working. You 
had to have good Joint action. Also, and I think this 
thinking came later when I really began to, maybe when 
I came back here, but going back, kinesiology was 
supposed to be a science, so I looked up the 
definition of science. I think I got from that that 
it was classified information, so I thought I'd get 
some classification, and that was where I got that 
classification of what is the outcome of movement ••• It 
was moving self or moving something else or stopping. 
And a number of people took that, and it's still, I 
think, is a fairly good classification ••. Then I began 
to be puzzled because we were teaching sport skills 
mainly .•• and our analysis was derived from experts who 
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told what they dld. We had no analysis of movement in 
physical education at that time, but there were, I 
remember, Bill Tilden, I think, had something and they 
were telling what they did and It must have been at 
that time, I think, that I saw some motion picture of 
a golf stroke. And I think maybe that stimulated me 
to think maybe motion pictures would be the thing, and 
then I thought, well, the logical thing would be 
application of mechanics to that ••• ! don~t know 
whether anybody else was doing that at that time 
CGlassow, 1964>. 

At the outset of the interview Barrett Indicated to Glassow 

that she had specifically attributed three concepts to her: 

c 1> 11 pat terns of movement, 11 (2) 11 cl asslf icat 1 on of movement 

tasks--movements, .. and C3> 11 the application of mechanical 

principles to the teaching of sport skills." Glassow~s 

replies suggested Barrett~s descriptions of her 

contributions were ln fact accurate. 

At another time, Glassow C1966> recalled the question 

that framed her search, 11 What are the facts which we could 

bring together about human movement which would be 

something which could be used in teaching of activity? And 

as that developed it seemed rather natural to suggest that 

these ought to be effects which would be transmitted to all 

people." If there was a singular thread that bound 

together Glassow~s and H~Doubler's work, it was that 

emphasis on Improving the teaching of movement. 

In 1926, having Just accepted the position of director 

of physical education for women at State College of Oregon 

at Corvallis, Glassow returned to the University of 

Wisconsin to visit for a week. She remembered a dinner 
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discussion with Margaret H'Doubler, possibly germinal to 

their conceptualization of movement education. 11 1 think we 

both realized we were working along toward development of 

principles which could be applied to human movement 11 

CGlassow, 1966>. At this same meeting, they decided to 

"get a group together who would discuss and exchange ideas 

along these lines." During the next three sununers, 1927, 

1928, 1929, an invitational group met at the University of 

Wisconsin for the purposes of identifying and discussing 

the fundamentals of human movement. The meetings were 

known as the Fundamental Conferences (referred to earlier>. 

Most of the persons attending were former students of 

H'Doubler who were largely from the Midwest CGlassow, 1966; 

H'Doubler, 1966>. 

At State College of Oregon, Glassow and the staff of 

the women's department began to put some of the Ideas Into 

the freshman required course as content. She indicated It 

was ••new content for- most of us, at least the grouping of 

it ..... CGlassow, 1966>. In 1932, she published the text 

Fundamentals of Phvsical Edycation. and 11 much of the 

content of that Cthe cour-se> ls the content of the text 11 

CGl assow, 1966:>. 

Glassow C1984> noted that Fundamentals of Phvsical 

Edycatlon was the result of her four years at Oregon. In 

her book, she C1932> wrote: 

To lear-n to handle your body skillfully, to recognize 
that lt ls a machine about whose possibilities you may 
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acquire information is a part of education. No system 
of education could hope to drill the body In all the 
skills which it is likely to encounter ••• <p. 20>. 

Thus, recognizing the Infinite breadth of skills to be 

encountered, she developed a way of classlfylng body 

movements. From the beginning, her classlflcatlon was 

based not on the descrlptlon of the movement but on its 

purpose. In a paper presented at the Mid-West Convention 

in 1931, Glassow wrote: 

A classification which Is based on purpose is more 
interesting than one based on description. "To do" is 
more interesting than "to be." 

In building a classification on "purpose," we 
must begin with a listing of all the movements of 
purpose. The list Is appalling ••••• throwing, 
striking, running, standing, chopping, pulling, 
swimming, bicycling, riding, fencing, Jumping, 
catching, climbing, pushing. Would the end ever be 
reached? And if we did reach the end today, can we be 
assured that tomorrow may not bring dribbling or some 
other movement unknown yesterday? 

Four groupings seem to Include all activities: 

<1> imparting force to obJects outside the 
body 

<2> body displacement 

<3> maintaining equilibrium 

<4> reducing momentum - of other obJects 
or of the body CG1assow, 1931, p. 2-3>. 

In Fundamentals of Phvslcal Education. Glassow 

re-emphasized the importance and value of classifying 

movement. 

A classification of activities is valuable because It 
tends to show that many forms of movement are 
fundamentally the same. What has been learned in one 
form of work or sport may be applied ln another. 
Whatever the situation which may confront you, you 
will know something about it, you will have some idea 
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of how to use you~ body in o~de~ to lea~n the new 
skill if you know fundamentals of movement. The 
classification is impo~tant, since it shows you the 
~elationship between movements .••• The mo~e you know 
about the mechanics of the body, the bette~ p~epa~ed 
a~e you to ente~ into the activities about you. You 
a~e mo~e fully educated and bette~ p~epa~ed fo~ living 
fully and Joyously CGlassow, 1932, p. 20>. 

By the time of publication of the 1932 text, Glassow 

had ~eflned the wo~dlng of the classes, although they 

~etained the Integ~Ity of the initial wo~k. The fou~ 

classes we~e: 

1. Moving the Bodv F~om One Place to Anothe~. 
This would include walking, ~unning, Jumping, 
skating, hopping, cllmblng, swimming, and 
many othe~ activities. 

2. Moving Othe~ ObJects by the Strength of the Body. 
Hitting, th~owlng, and lifting a~e among the 
actlvltles In this g~oup. 

3. Maintaining the Equilibrium of the Body. 
Standing and sitting a~e ~eally fo~ms of wo~k, 
but they a~e so common and so habitual that we 
fo~get that they a~e wo~k. We a~e mo~e 
conscious of standing as a skill when we t~y 
to maintain balance while ~idlng In a st~eet 
ca~, and we a~e conscious of the skill Involved 
in sitting when adJusting ou~selves to the 
movements of a ho~se. 

4. Stopping ObJects Which Are Moving. 
Catching balls <o~ any othe~ obJect> is the 
most common of the activities of thls group, 
Another used frequently is the stopping of the 
body when it ls moving, such as the landing 
after a Jump Cp. 18>. 

Fifty years after development of this classification, 

Glassow C1984> told Barrett she thought it was still a good 

system and had not run across any movement that would not 

fit ln it. In addition to the classification, Glassow 

C1932> included a section In the text titled "Timing and 



Rhythm in Movement" which she acknowledged was largely 

drawn from group and individual discussions with Margaret 

H'Doubler. 
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In 1930 Ruth Glassow returned to the University of 

Wisconsin where she remained until her retirement in 1962; 

Margaret H'Doubler retired In 1954. For over thirty years, 

they were training students on a regular basis--students 

who, in many cases, would extend the work of those mentors. 

Together, through their many fruitful years of service, 

they gave direction to the physical education department 

for women at the University of Wisconsin. Indeed, in a much 

broader arena, these two women helped shape the whole 

profession of physical education. 

Colleagues at the Unlversitv of Wisconsin 

Beginning ln 1930 with Glassow's return to the 

University of Wisconsin, H'Doubler and Glassow worked side 

by side for nearly twenty years. Though each of the two 

women had different interests, their common goal was the 

understanding of and better teaching of movement. In 

tandem, they nurtured and explored the concepts of 

fundamentals of movement. What it must have been like at 

the University of Wisconsin with the two icons at the 

height of their professional work was best described by a 

former student and colleague, Muriel Sloan. 

Muriel Sloan came to the University of Wisconsin ln 

1950 as a teacher of motor learning. She described finding 



there a dance educator who showed her the way "to the 

discovery of the aesthetic aspects of movement - and, most 

important, that movement did not have to 'dance' to be an 
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aesthetic and creative experience" <1966, p. 41>. There, 

too, was a kineslologist who ''opened up the wonders of the 

science of human motion ••• from the standpoint of 

neuromuscular functioning and analysis of movement in terms 

of the Interrelated processes and products of movement'' Cp. 

41>. Sloan observed: 

What had evolved ln the program were courses dealing 
wlth the fundamental characteristics of movement as 
well as traditional physical education actlvltles of 
sports, dance, etc. These activities, however, were 
visualized and practiced as vehicles for developing 
knowledge of movement principles as well as for 
acquisition of skill. In short, a movement-centered 
orientation rather than an activity-centered one <p. 
41-42). 

Speaking about H'Doubler and Glassow's work at the 

University of Wisconsin, Sloan (1978> said: "Their work 

essentially meshed and caused a .•• Jolning of dance which 

was what Margaret H'Doubler stood for and maybe sports that 

Ruth Glassow stood for, but they came up with common 

elements of movement." It was these elements that 

undergirded movement education. Eventually, they 

contributed to a statement of philosophy of physical 

education in their department that further clarified their 

conceptualization of the teaching of human movement. It 

read In part: 

Recent advances In the field of human development have 
focused attention upon the slgnlflcance of movement in 
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the growth of the total personality. In physical 
education this means that more emphasis should be 
given basic studies of movement of the human body, of 
the physical laws which govern it, and of the 
mechanisms of lts perception and control. The task Is 
to provide movement experiences in such a way that the 
individual can become self-directive and creative, 
rather than imitating a series of stereotyped movement 
patterns. Motor skills are of greater value when they 
reveal an Integration of related knowledges. As 
physical educators we should try to utilize our 
cumulative knowledges ln the sciences and humanities 
In order to establish an atmosphere which fosters 
growth in self-realization <Philosophy of Physical 
Education of the Department of Physical Education for 
Women of the University of Wisconsin, 1950>. 

Though written in 1950, Sloan <1978) Indicated that the 

philosophy was "preceded by many years of thought about 

physical education" and, further, that "you can probably 

detect the fine hand of Marge H'Doubler in this particular 

statement. •• 

In June, 1955, that same department of physical 

education for women, revised Its "Basic Concepts" which had 

been formulated in 1950. The revised title read, Concepts 

and Principles Basic to Movement Education. Sloan <1985>, 

referring to the term movement education, noted that 

"that's what we called it then. The whole notion of 

movement education was that we were more Interested or 

equally Interested In developing knowledge of movement 

through the activities, the structured forms that were 

being taught, and I used these terms 30 years ago." 

While lt was not completely certain whether H'Doubler 

actually developed the term "movement education" <though lt 

seemed likely>, she was using it ln her writing as early as 
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the 1920s. Sloan <1978> quoted H'Doubler: 

Unfortunately, because of a Jack of movement 
education, the average person ls klnesthetlcaJJy 
unaware of movement as a source of self-awareness and 
well-being. Therefore, movement cannot play lts 
important role ln the Jlfe of the individual. The 
Inherent relationshiP between thought, feeling, and 
actions furnishes the basis and direction for creative 
teaching and learning. Movement experiences need to 
be presented In such a way that the student will be 
able to summon and integrate his lntellectuaJ, 
emotional, and physical responses and ln this way be 
able to identify himself with his own movement 
experiences. 

Sloan, although unable to give a complete citation for the 

quotation, noted it's date was 0 1920 some odd.'' <The 

author also has been unable to locate the source.> In 

Dance: A Creative Art Experience. H'Doubler wrote, "one of 

our main problems today Is to revive, through some kind of 

movement education, the impulse to move expressively .. (p. 

44). Then again in 1945, as quoted earlier, in Movement 

and Its Rhvthmlc Structure. she wrote: 

The problem of movement education, therefore, has two 
main considerations: one, to educate the mind to be 
aware of conditions of the body in action and to be 
able to organize and direct Its energies into 
effective behaviorJ the other, to train the body to 
became a strong, flexible, and well co-ordinated 
instrument to the end that it may be responsive and 
efficient In executing those acts that manifest 
individual choice <H'Doubler, p. 2>. 

Thus, the term was ln the literature, being used by an 

American college woman physical educator as early as the 

1920s and by a department in 1955. Not surprisingly, it 

was identified with, but not separated from, the concept of 

human movement fundamentals. 0 The concept of human 



movement as the subJect matte~ of physical education has 

been most closely linked with an equally open concept 

called movement education" <Sloan, 1973, p. 48>. In 
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discussing the evolution of the human movement concept, she 

stated: 

The te~m movement education, as opposed to 
physical education, emphasized the broade~ and more 
p~ofound meaning of the concept of movement. Mind-body 
dualism was ~eJected not only on philosophical 
~ounds, but on the basis of Interpretation of then 
available evidence of the neu~omuscula~ basis of 
initiation, cont~ol, and perception of movement. This 
occur~ed long before the explosion of knowledge in 
neurophysiology and neuropsychology, which began In 
the 50s. 

The concept of human movement became more 
widespread, particularly In women's college programs 
and then ln elementary physical education prog~ams 
( 1973 • p • 49). 

In writing that, Sloan <1973> noted she was "referring 

to a home-grown app~oach to the study of movement, which 

began in thIs country before Wort d War II. n She was not, 

however, ''referring to <a> random exploration, o~ <b> to 

talking about movement Instead of moving, or Cc> to 

lndiffe~ence to skill development In favo~ of mo~e esoteric 

goals" (p. 49). The dlstlnctlon was c~ltlcal and necessary 

In cont~astlng It to another form of "movement education", 

1. e., the English app~oach via Laban's Influence, which 

gained cu~~ency In the United States ln the 1960s and 

1970s. They were two different entitles. Indeed, Ba~~ett 

<1978> suggested, as a ~esult of some of her conversations 

about H~Doubler and movement education: 
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••• what began to eme~ge was a cla~lflcatlon of the 
eJementa~y school p~o~am that was called movement 
education and ••• a whole othe~ entity that was 
happening that had been going on p~lma~lly ••• in the 
women's depa~tments in colleges and unlve~sitles •••• In 
the discussions that we have had they seem quite 
distinct, but the lnte~esting thing is that they we~e 
going on sometimes simultaneously. 

The movement education of H'Double~ and Glassow and, 

subsequently, the Unlve~sity of Wisconsin had seve~al basic 

tenets. A listing and discussion of those, acco~dlng to 

Sloan (1978>, were: 

1. Human movement Is the basic subJect matter of 
physical education •••• Here at Wisconsin, the basis for 
movement education was the concept that human movement 
was the subJect matte~ •••• One of the reasons fo~ .the 
tu~ning to movement, to movement education, rather 
than physical education was, I think, a ~eJection of 
mind-body dualism. 

2. Movement expe~lences are a slgnlflcant factor in 
the lifelong p~ocess of what we then called an 
Integrated human being. 

3. Knowledge of self, both as the subJect and obJect 
of movement, requi~es movement experiences emphasizing 
qualitative as well as quantitative aspects. 

4. Human movement is purposeful, and it has many 
pu~poses in addition to those contained in traditional 
physical education activities. 

5. Simlla~ movement p~inciples sub-se~ve the many 
pu~poses and functions of human movement. 

6. Knowledge about movement pe~ se is a wo~thy 
educational obJective, and that physical educators a~e 
~esponsible fo~ students knowing why of movement 
skills. 

7. Movement expe~lences in situations unhampe~ed by 
the complex demands imposed on the playing fields o~ 
In the dance studio Is a means by which basic 
neuromuscula~ patte~ns and skills can be developed, a 
means by which kinesthetic awa~eness can be enhanced 
and p~inclples of movement discovered which a~e 
applicable to the main purposes of human movement. 
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8. These t~adltlonal physical education activities, 
such as spo~ts, dance, gymnastics, etc. a~e lmpo~tant 
ends, impo~tant obJectives in themselves, but they a~e 
also the means by which movement p~inciples a~e 
applied and ve~ified. New knowledge is acqul~ed about 
oneself as a move~ and as a capable solve~ of the 
movement p~oblems posed by, and I emphasize this, 
st~uctu~ed activity skills •••• We may have an 
explo~ato~y app~oach, but we a~e st~uctu~ed--the 
p~oblem ls clea~. 

Clea~ly, the Unive~sity of Wisconsin, suffused bY the 

twin mento~s of H'Double~ and Glassow, had a 

conceptualization of movement education, uniquely Ame~lcan, 

and mo~e accu~ately, uniquely H'Double~ and Glassow. 

Equally clea~. a movement conceptualization extended beyond 

the bounda~les of the unive~slty. That that was so, was 

evident lateL on In the 1960s when the Influence of the 

English app~oach was g~owing in the United States. Rlley 

<1981) ~epo~ted ••many Ame~lcans, pa~ticula~ly women, we~e 

well awa~e that movement education was not a new te~m11 Cp. 

21). Mo~eove~, she w~ote, 11 students of Ma~ga~et H'Double~ 

could not unde~stand why people we~e ~etu~ning f~om England 

excited about something 'new' called movement education 11 

Cp. 22). Glassow, he~self, dismissed it but late~ 

acknowledged that pe~haps, ln so doing, she missed an 

oppo~tunity to help the p~ofession. 

When the te~m movement education appea~ed in the 
p~ofesslon, I assumed that it meant what Wisconsin was 
doing. I ~ecall no expe~ience which led me to think 
othe~wlse •••• Today, as I think about my inability to 
define the te~m. I ~eallze that my fallu~e to 
investigate means that I may have missed the 
oppo~tunlty to en~ich my p~ofessional vision and the 
effo~ts I made to lmp~ove the physical education in 
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Status of Elementary fhysical Education ln the United 

States ln the 1930s 
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By 1929 thirty-six states had passed laws making 

physical education mandatory in the public schools <Neilson 

& Van Hagen, 1929>. Gone were the older conceptions that 

uphyslcal education was a p~eparatlon for the military, 

that drills and mass formations were the means of 

developing obedience and discipline, and that it was a 

relief from mental tasks11 <Neilson & Van Hagen, p. 3>. 

Gone, too, was the 1900s' association with "physical 

t~alning 11 <Hetherington, 1922>. Instead, a 11 modern point 

of view 11 p~evalled. Physical education became an endeavor 

11 to secure the educational development of individuals with 

the resultant by-products of health, neuro-muscular skills, 

attitudes, and proper social conduct 11 CNellson & Van Hagen, 

p. 3>. Mo~eover, Its pu~pose was to ••help educate boys and 

girls In physical activities .. <Wllllams & Morrison, 1931, 

p. 28). 

With the exception of some ve~y large cities who 

committed themselves both philosophically and financially 

to physical education specialists, the maJo~lty of the 

schools ~elied on the classroom teacher to attain those 

goals <SWanson, 1985>. State cur~iculum guides, e. g., 

Mary Channing Coleman's Lessons In Physical Education for 

Elementary Grades <1924>, and a number of textbooks were 
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written to that audience. Pbvslcal Education for the 

Classroom Teacher by Dorothy La Salle C1937> was one of 

those early textbooks. She, like Neilson & Van Hagen, 

adopted the obJectives of physical education set forth by 

Dr. Jesse Feiring Williams in his 1927 book Principles of 

Physical Education. 

La Salle <1937> specifically advocated the teaching of 

skills to young children. 
' 

Young children should be taught skills. In the 
author's opinion the teaching of physical education 
has suffered from the dictum that young children 
should not be taught skills. Traditionally, 
fundamental techniques have been presented at 
approximately the fifth grade level. At earlier grade 
levels it has been considered desirable for children 
to learn many games containing a variety of basic 
skills but to give little or no attention to the 
manner of performing the skills. It was believed that 
the practice of the skills ln these games, even though 
without conscious attention, was sufficient. Such a 
point of view seems erroneous because comparatively 
few children perform the skills naturally and with 
ease Cp. 65>. 

Thus, she advocated giving attention to the way a movement 

was done, even In the early grades, if the levels of 

performance were to be Improved. She observed that this 

was not a new idea; indeed, •in certain specialized areas 

of physical education it is common practice. In dance we 

have long been concerned with quality of movement" (p. 66>. 

Moreover, La Salle pointed out that "teaching of 

techniques", 1. e., skills, were In themselves satisfying 

to children. ustark and Isolated from all game 

implications they are interesting as self-testing 
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activities. Th~owing, catching, ~unning, dodging, 

st~iking, kicking and Jumping a~e basic fundamental moto~ 

skills and the pe~fo~mance of them ls pleasu~able and often 

Joyous•• < 1937, p. 66-67). Subsequent 1 y and sepa~ate 1 y, she 

suggested games teaching as a way to imp~ove a child's 

skills and conduct. 

Rhythmic and dance actlvltie:..' we~e also suggested by 

La Salle fo~ the elementa~y school child. Although 

fundamental ~hythms, the basic skills of the dance, 

comp~lsed the maJo~ pa~t of the p~og~am in the fi~st, 

second, and thi~d g~ades, they we~e supplemented by 

''t~aditional singing games, ••• d~amatic ~hythms and the 

beginnings of simple composition" Cp. 153>. 

Neilson and Van Hagen <1929> ~ecommended that thei~ 

text se~ve as a "basis fo~ the physical education p~og~am 

in the elementa~y school" Cp. xlll>. They offe~ed a 

classlflcatlon of activities which Included: 

1. athletic games 

2. co~~ectlve physical education 

3. health education 

4. hunting games 

5. individual athletic events 

6. mlmetlcs 

7. postu~e 

a. relay ~aces 

9. ~hythmic activities 



10. story plays 

11. stunts Cp. 27-47> 

Andersen and McKinley's (1930> text, An Outline of 

Pbvslcal Education for the First and Second Grades. 

followed essentially the same pattern of activities. 

Dramatic play or "training ln rhythm," however, was given 

priority over playground games, stunts, and relief drills. 

The obJective of the rhythm activities was "to secure free 

expression from the children themselves" Cp. 6> and was 

based on movement experiences common to most of the 

children. After all, they observed: 
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Those who have taught activities to older children and 
adults appreciate the desirability of teaching 
fundamental rhythms to first and second grade 
children. Taught at this age they acquire a knowledge 
of rhythm which easily becomes a basis for all further 
physical activities in added skill, coordination, and 
appreciation <Foreword>. 

Activities wer:-e "the essential "material' in a program 

of physica 1 education" <Hether:- 1 ngton, 1922, p. 15>. 

Whether games or r:-hythmic activities or stunts, these 

so-called natural actlvltles formed the content of 

elementary physical education, under:-girded by the br:-oader 

educational concept that children learn by doing. 

Consistent with the "new physical education" <Wood & 

Caesldy, 1927>, they also contr:-ibuted to "the broader 

social scope of education wlth the Implied obligation to 

the physical and social as well as to the Intellectual and 

moral needs of the pupils" CWood & Cassidy, p. 2>. Thus, 



in the 1930s, activities were the "perfect vehicles for 

education for citizenship ln a democracy" <Swanson, 1985, 

p. 18). 
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By the 1930s dance had assumed an increasingly 

important place in the physical education programs. Many 

volumes were written on natural dances, tap dances, and 

folk dances. Yet, the theory of dance, the principles 

underlying the productive teaching of dance, remained 

virtually unwritten <O'Donnell, 1933, vii). It was that 

realization that brought together the first committee on 

dance by the American Physical Education Association. The 

committee attempted to study significant problems at the 

elementary school level, asking such questions as: "What 

can actually be accomplished with children at various age 

levels? What materials should be included in our rhythmic 

program? and How should these materials be presented to 

achieve the best results" <O'Donnell, vii)? The result of 

that questioning led to the publication of the book Dancing 

in the Elementary Schools (1930), a compilation of articles 

focused on obJectives, methods, dance activities, etc., 

appropriate for elementary children. Margaret H'Doubler, 

member of the 1932 committee, contributed to the effort 

wlth an 11 abstract" discussion of rhythm on the elementary 

level. 

Seeking ways to find a "creative approach to the 

teaching of rhythm to children" <Richardson, 1939, p. 328), 
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a workshop for different age groups was conducted in the 

summer of 1936 at Stevens State Teachers College in 

Wisconsin. Repeated again in the summer of 1938, the 

workshops integrated rhythm and dance with arts, crafts, 

drama, and music. The approach was twofold: Cl> building a 

rhythmic vocabulary and <2> using the rhythmic vocabulary. 

Under the first heading are included all methods of 
locomotion, movement patterns of body parts, qualities 
of movements, and speed and direction of 
movements •••• It also includes the building of 
associations between movement patterns and all 
patterns experienced .••• The child is led to building 
his own vocabulary by combining various parts in 
answer to such questions as, 11 What else can you move?•• 
11 Where else can you go?•• "How high will you go? 11 

<Richardson, 1939, p. 328>. 

Waterman C1936> in her Rhvthm Book elaborated on the 

concept of associations between movement patterns and all 

other patterns experienced. 

The most practiced of our rhythmic movements are the 
most familiar of our rhythm forms. For example, a 
march tune will set feet stamping and faces smiling 
with recognition because walking is one of our most 
practiced rhythmic movements •••• Given this basic 
unitary pulse it is possible to see how it exists as a 
background ••• for other movement experiences of 
different timings and intensities. Success in 
grasping rhythmic experience depends upon how well we 
can relate it to this core of rhythmic movement 
experlence •••• The more successfully we are able to 
relate familiar elements in a rhythmic grouping the 
more successfully we can include more and more of 
these elements ••• Cp. 6>. 

Rhythm was a familiar theme; certainly H'Doubler's 

work reflected it. Waterman, however, related it 

conceptually and practically to children during her 

children's rhythm classes at the University of Wisconsin. 



She acknowledged H'Double~ and, indeed, Glassow fo~ thel~ 

cont~ibutlons to he~ wo~k. 

Corne~stones of Movement Education in America 

The ~cots of movement education in America ~eached 

back to the fundamentals work of Margaret H'Doubler and 

Ruth Glassow. Of the importance of fundamentals to the 

dance, H'Doubler <1925> wrote: 
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The body Is the medium of expression, the instrument 
of the dance .... A highly-developed state of 
~esponsiveness is possible only when the physical 
mechanism of the body has been thoroughlY studied and 
mastered. It Is the purpose, the~efore, of this first 
stage of the work to achieve mastery of the body as an 
instrument by b~inging about the g~eatest degree of 
flexibility In all Its pa~ts and establishing habits 
of muscular guidance and control. Obviously, such an 
undertaking demands a technique that will adequately 
develop and coo~dlnate In a ha~monious functioning not 
only all pa~ts of the body, but to no small extent, 
all pa~ts of the body and mind as well. 

Such a technique must be founded on a thorough 
unde~standing of that rema~kably Ingenious mechanism 
of levers, axes of movement, Joints, muscular organs 
of movement, and so on, that constitutes the human 
body, and a thorough mastery of the laws of natu~al 
movement Cp. 57-58>. 

Thus, the anticipated outcome of the fundamentals training 

was a 11 Well ordered instrument co~rectly tuned and 

sensitive to the impressions of the mind'' <H'Doubler, 1925, 

p. 142>. H'Doubler noted that this process should result 

in 11 great freedom and abandonment of movementu <p. 145). 

Importantly, however, she followed that statement with the 

observation that: 

It is entirely erroneous to think that this type of 
dancing is a combination of e~ratlc movements and 
gestures distributed at random. It is this type of 
movement which the study and practice of fundamentals 



seeks to eliminate. The freedom sought and gained is 
the result of perfect control, not the result of 
unguided abandon. The controlled individual is the 
free individual--one who knows how to work because he 
is sure of his medium CH'Doubler, 1925, p. 145). 

The dichotomous perspective, 11 perfect control/unguided 

abandon•• of the body in movement, was an essential feature 

of H'Doubler's movement education. 

Sloan C1985) described movement education as 

a real knowledge of movement which Is prior to a 
knowledge of particular forms, like a knowledge of 
given sports activities or even dances or exercises. 
It's a knowledge of what of movement that can be used 
In any of those forms in order to accomplish the 
purposes of all those forms of human movement. 

It was a definition reflective of the extensive and 

far-reaching works of Margaret H'Doubler and Ruth Glassow 
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of the University of Wisconsin. For the works of these two 

pioneers formed the theoretical and conceptual underpinning 

for movement education In America. H'Doubler, beginning 

her work at the University of Wisconsin in the second 

decade of the 1900s, contributed her fundamentals of 

movement and rhythmic structure of movement to the concept. 

Glassow added to that her classification and analysis of 

movement. Taken together, these theories of movement were 

the cornerstones of movement education in America. 

Moreover, as early as the 1920s, H'Doubler was labelling 

her work as such. 

In the women's departments of physical education of 

some colleges and universities, these concepts were 

closely, lf not Inextricably, at least ln some minds, 
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allied with human movement fundamentals. The~e was, 

howeve~, a subtle dlffe~ence, and it was stated 

fo~th~ightly by Sloan (1978>. "This concept of movement 

education was not limited to fundamentals. Fundamentals 

happened to be a cou~se that we taught in the ~equl~ed 

p~og~am, though we expected ••• the fundamentals cou~se to be 

p~ellmina~y to othe~ cou~ses. 11 In the ve~y la~gest sense, 

movement was the content and it had a suppo~tlve 

methodology. Fo~ example, H'Double~ used th~ee methods: 

<1> kinesthetic, <2> p~oblem solving, and C3> explo~ation 

CSloan, 1978>. 

Gene~ally, the concepts of human movement fundamentals 

we~e emb~aced specifically fo~ women, although clea~ly 

H'Double~ and Glassow viewed them much mo~e b~oadly. 

Additionally, the~e was some di~ect a~ticulation of these 

concepts, at least in pa~t, to elementa~y child~en, e.g., 

The Committees on Dancing of the Ame~ican Physical 

Education Association C1933>, Wate~man (1936), and 

Richa~dson, 1939). Pe~haps, unde~standably, the 

a~ticulation was focused in the ~hythms activities of 

elementa~y physical education. 

Du~lng this time physical education fo~ elementa~y 

school c~ild~en followed the design of activities, 

o~ganlzed as Ba~~ett C1983> noted a~ound a 11 Se~ies of 

mutually exclusive catego~ies" Cp. 1>. This design 

pe~meated elementa~y p~og~ams until the mid-1950s, when the 



"new 11 concept, which came to be known as movement 

education, was widely and enthusiastically introduced In 

the United States. The movement theory of Rudolf Laban 

received almost total credit for lnltiatlng widespread 

interest in this country. Subsequently, history texts 

invariably attributed 11 movement education" to Laban's 

theories, completely ignoring those of H'Doubler and 

Glassow. Sledentop's C1976> text was representative of 

this tendency. "There can be no doubt that the most 

important name associated with what Lawrence Locke has 

called 'the movement movement' was Rudolf Labann Cp. 136>. 
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Similarly, Halsey and Porter (1965> In their text, Physical 

Education for Children. Indicated that "much of the pioneer 

experimenting in movement was done by Rudolf Laban 11 Cp. 

172>. Chapman (1974> noted, 11 the term "movement education' 

did not appear in the literature to refer to a particular 

method or approach until the 1950s ln Its current 

definition 11 Cp. 9>. 

Lawrence Locke C1966>, however, vaguely acknowledged 

contributions from within the physical education 

profession. He wrote, "the concept of movement education 

has been a by-product of attempts to improve physical 

education programs for college women 11 (p. 26>. In 1980, he 

Juxtaposed the two. 

1"11 bet that you could make a pretty good case, in 
fact, for the notion that movement education, as it 
has come to exist In the United States, was a peculiar 
blending of a relatively pure strain brought to us 
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from England, and a series of independent, quite 
Isolated Inventions that reach clear back to the 1930s 
as is evidenced by some of our professional 
literature, which makes the final end product indeed a 
very complicated entity which has roots that go back 
in ways that would really be impossible to untangle in 
~ny systematic way. 

Whatever the basls for the confusion about the 11 roots" 

of movement education, it was clearly an American idea 

grounded both ln theory and pedagogy. Further, lt was a 

concept documented through the literature by the prolific 

works of Its founders, H/Doubler and Glassow. So certain 

were they of their work ln movement education, 1. e., 

understanding human movement, they neglected to recognize 

the 11 new" approach as anything different from what they had 

been doing for years. In fact, the reaction to Betty 

Meredith-Jones/ Can English speaker who lectured and gave 

workshops on "movement education"> visit to Wisconsin, as 

recal Jed by Sloan <1978), was significant. "We thought 

that was lovely, but it wasn/t scientific. They dldn/t 

really know about movement Itself.'' Unfortunately, that 

peJorative perception proved to be a widespread criticism 

of the •• new" movement educa t 1 on. And, as the two forms 

invariably became entangled <Barrett, 1984>, it appeared to 

affect the development of both. 



CHAPTER III 

PROGRESSION AND DEVELOPMENT OF MOVEMENT EDUCATION 

IN ELEMENTARY SCHOOL PHYSICAL EDUCATION 
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Two trends were still evident at the beginning of the 

1950s in the physical education Instruction of elementary 

aged children. As in previous years, classroom teachers 

provided the overwhelming maJority of physical education 

for school aged children at all grade levels, but now they 

received some help from specialists and in-service 

education (Schneider, 1959). The second trend, clearly 

emanating from the new physical education of earlier years, 

was that elementary physical education embraced the general 

obJectives of education. Perhaps the best known statement 

concerning public school obJectives was the seven cardinal 

principles--health, command of the fundamental processes, 

worthy use of leisure, citizenship, worthy home membership, 

vocational efficiency, and ethical character CSalt, Fox, 

Douthett. & Stevens, 1942). All of these obJectives were 

directed broadly toward preparing students to live in a 

democracy. 

Reflecting that concern, physical educator Dorothy La 

Salle C1950) wrote that educators felt the need to 

11 Strengthen democracy 11 Cp. 22). Moreover, she wrote, 

11 Schools must change from the traditional, authoritarian 
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pattern to one which gives boys and girls practice in 

democratic living" CLa Salle, 1950, p. 22>. Indeed, La 

Salle C1946> suggested, "the measure of the worth of any 

area of experience Is its capacity to help the individual 

attain the values deemed desirable in a democratic society" 

Cp. 15). Thus, consistent with those goals, she 

reconunended eight obJectives toward which 11 QUidance In 

democratic living should be directed" Cp. 22>: 

1. feeling of group consciousness 

2. group becoming aware of common purposes and 
formulating those for their group 

3. cooperation in realizing group purposes 

4. importance of the feeling of belonging 

5. development of feelings of friendliness and 
respect for personality 

6. outward manifestation of friendly feelings as 
consideration for the rights and feelings of 
others 

7. sense of responsibility, and 

8. self-direction for the common good CLa Salle, 
1950, p. 22-24). 

In addition to preparing a child to take his or her 

place In a democracy Ca goal espoused by Jesse Feirlng 

Wllllams>, educating the "who I e" ch 11 d or "we I 1-ba 1 anced 11 

child became a famlllar, recurring theme in elementary 

texts of the time CSalt, Fox, Douthett, & Stevens, 1942; 

Sehon, Anderson, Hodgins, & Van Fossen, 1948; and Sehon & 

O'Br 1 en, 1951>. The new goa 1, educating the "who I e" child, 

emphasized experiences based on the interests, needs, and 
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activities of children. Moreover, in terms of curriculum, 

the common goal became the integrated individual. Although 

this was a new goal and contrasted sharply with the one it 

replaced, educating the 11 Whole 11 child was deemed achievable 

in physical education through the traditional programs of 

11 activities. 11 

Emerging Conceptual Threads 

Yet, change, both to perspective and practice of 

elementary physical education, was imminent. It was during 

the 1950s, for example, that the influence of two different 

but mutually supporting concepts became more widespread 

and, ultimately, pervasive in the literature and 

professional conferences and teaching practices of many. 

These concepts, emerging from the 1920s' foundational work 

of Margaret H'Doubler and Ruth Glassow, were: (1) the view 

of movement as the base of all physical education and C2> 

the analysis of movement Ca broad perspective including 

fundamentals of movement and classifications of movement>. 

Together, the two percepts formed the conceptual bedrock of 

American movement education. 

Analvsls of Movement 

Barrett (1984> noted that "ln terms of analyzing 

movement as we know it today, both as it relates to 

specific skills and as a phenomenon by Itself, lt was not 

evident in the elementary school textbooks of the early 

1900s, but the idea was 11 Cp. 3-4>. Gladys E. Palmer's 1929 



book, Baseball for Girls and Women. reflected the idea of 

analysis in her description of the overhead throw. She 

also emphasized the importance of fundamentals. Indeed, 

she wrote that 11 too much emphasis cannot be p 1 aced on the 

importance of practice in its fundamentals of throwing ..... 

since girls 11 do not have a natural aptitude for throwing, 
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which a 11 boys have from ear 1 y childhood" (p. 16>. Her own 

analysis of girls' throwing was: 

Many girls, when in the act of throwing a ball, tend 
to lob it or attempt to throw it with a weak forearm 
grasp falling to bring Into play the shoulder and back 
muscles and to transfer the weight of the body from 
the right to the left foot (p. 16-17>. 

Thus, her description of the overhead throw was: 

The ball should be grasped by the thumb and first two 
fingers. As the right arm comes back, bringing the 
hand to a position back of the head and about shoulder 
height, the weight of the body comes back on the right 
foot. The left leg and arm are raised forward for 
balance and the trunk bends and twists slightly to the 
the right, bringing the left side to the direction in 
which the throw is to be made. As the right arm goes 
up, over and forward, the weight is shifted forward to 
the left foot and the ball released. When the ball is 
about to be released the fingers should be up and the 
thumb down, giving the ball a carrying rotation. The 
follow-through carries the right arm across the body 
and the right foot forward In a natural position for 
further play. Use the arms, shoulders, back and legs 
freely, getting a full body swing (Palmer, 1929, p. 
17-20>. 

Understanding human movement fundamentals in a broad 

context, H'Doubler <1946> pointed out that the 11 purpose of 

analysis is to become reinforced with understanding .. Cp. 

53>. Moreover, the value of analysis was twofold, to help 

the teacher and to help the learner. 
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Effective movements such as skilled techniques of 
sports and dance and efficient movements of every day 
activities, may be understood In terms of their 
dynamic elements. Therefore~ analysis is helpful in 
teaching correct motor habits in the learning of new 
skills. The value of the ability to construct 
rhythmic patterns is that it furnishes a way of 
exploring movement. The newly created patterns serve 
as unified stimuli for a unified motor response, since 
their forms are disciplined by the rhythmic form 
within the stimulus, thus giving purpose and direction 
to effort. This permits the student to creatively 
explore, compare and evaluate for himself the 
effectiveness of his own movements. He is able, then, 
to work undeL his own power and teach himself as he 
progLesses <H'DoubleL, 1946, p. 53). 

The analysis of movement <oL individual skill 

analysis) was one conceptual thread which witnessed 

continued growth in the decade of the 1950s. Barrett 

(1984) suggested that the growth was probably because of 

two books in the early professional literature, Ruth 

Glassow/s Fundamentals of Physical Education published in 

1932 and M. Gladys Scott/s Analysis of Human Motion: A 

Textbook in Kinesiology published in 1942. Like Glassow, 

Scott found it desirable to classify activities for the 

puLpose of study and analysis. 

Movement as the Base of Physical Education 

A second conceptual thread, 1. e., movement as a basis 

foL all physical education, was addLessed by Halverson in a 

1967 speech. Speaking to the Conference for College 

Teachers Preparing Elementary Education MaJors to Teach 

Physical Education, at the University of Wisconsin-Madison, 

she raised the question, what was the 11 essentlal content 11 

of the field of physical education? She answered: 
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Eme~ging slowly eve~ the past few yea~s has been the 
~eallzation that ou~ medium ~eally is movement--that 
ou~ cent~al focus must be on human movement and that 
if we a~e conce~ned with physical education fo~ the 
elementa~y school child--we must, basically, be 
conce~ned with the child lea~ning movement <Halve~son, 
1967. p. 3). 

Movement as the 11 medlum 11 o~ basis of physical 

education was, pe~haps, a new ph~ase ln the 1950s, but lt 

was not a new idea. In fact, yea~s ea~lle~. H'Double~ 

(1946> had ~ecognized the impo~tance and subtle 

~elatlonship of movement to physical education and, indeed, 

to education itself. 

Movement is so basic a pa~t of being alive that lt is 
quite likely to be taken too much fo~ g~anted. We 
fall to ~ealize what a sou~ce of stimulating and 
satisfying expe~lence it can and should be. 

Conside~lng the goal of all education as the 
building of lnteg~ated pe~sonallty th~ough 
self-~ealizatlon, the most significant cont~ibutlon 
physical education has to offe~ to the achievement of 
this goal is to c~eate within students a desi~e fo~ 
good body movement-- good in the sense that it is t~ue 
to the body st~uctu~e and its Jaws. 

The basic pu~pose of physical education should be 
to give a mote~ expe~ience that will cont~ibute to a 
well-~ounded education of the whole self th~ough 
avenues of mote~ activity (p. 1). 

Ce~tainly, the~e was no question about the 11 medium 11 ln the 

dance. Ruth Mu~~ay (1937> stated simply that: 

A b~lef explanation of the basic p~lnclples of mode~n 
dance would begin with Its ~ecognltion of dance as an 
a~t whose medium ls movement, and whose Instrument ls 
the human body. It emphasizes the fact that it builds 
lts fo~ms in tlme, ••• and also In th~ee-dimenslonal 
space (p. 11). 

Appa~ently, the fl~st time that particular th~ead, 

movement as the base of physical education, was focused 

dl~ectly at elementa~y physical education occu~~ed in a 
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Journal of Health. Physical Education. and Recreation 

article in September, 1954, when Elsa Schneider reported on 

the Workshop In Elementary School Physical Education. 

Sponsored by the Elementary Physical Education Section, the 

ali-day, pre-convention workshop held In April, 1954, was 

planned "to cover the most pertinent problems on the topic" 

Cp. 32). The theme undergirding the conference was, 11 What 

Physical Education Could Mean to Children." Naturally, a 

number of implications had been gleaned from the conference 

and, subsequently, were offered to the profession for 

further exploration. Importantly, the first implication 

was, "movement is the common denominator of Physical 

Education. It is a way of learning" Cp. 36). 

Among the "several hundred" attending that workshop 

were Gladys Andrews of New York University, Jeannette 

Saurborn of Bronxville, N.Y., and, of course, Schneider, a 

Specialist for Health Instruction and Physical Education, 

u. S. Office of Education. Schneider served as a 

participating observer, Saurborn presided at a session, and 

Andrews was a group leader and presenter during the 

workshop. Andrews presented a demonstration titled, 

"Children in Action--How Children Use Movement as a Way of 

Learn i ng'1 C Schne 1 der, 1954, p. 32>, The spec 1 a 1 

significance of these three women at the workshop was that 

they would soon meet again, in a joint effort, to extend 

work on that f 1 rst " 1 mp 1 i cat 1 on." 



By the 1950s, Andrews was already well known for her 

work with creative rhythmic movement for children. Her 

work in rhythms was based on a system of movement analysis 

she 11 independently 11 designed in 1939 CRlley, 1981, p. 24>. 

Her analysis, however, clearly reflected some of Margaret 

H;Doubler;s thinking. Indeed, she was a graduate of the 

University of Wisconsin and acknowledged the 11 persisting 

influence" of H;Doubler on her work CFleming, 1976, p. 

lii). H;Doubler;s influence was, in fact, evident in a 

paper Andrews presented at the 1949 Lingiad Ca celebration 

in honor of Pehr Henrik Ling, founder of Swedish 

gymnastics) in Stockholm, Sweden. In that paper Andrews 

explained her movement analysis. 
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The basis of rhythm work includes the following 
primary factors which are classified as Movement, 
Rhythmical, Spatial, Perceptual, Ideational, and 
Effective. In the teaching of Creative Rhythms the 
teacher must provide experiences that will make the 
child aware of the variety of movement of which his 
body is capable •..• Movement Factors are the basis or 
framework around which all other factors are 
interwoven. As these movements are developed they 
continue throughout, as the ground work for the entire 
course. Rhvthmic Factors pertain both to music and 
movement .•• Spacial Csicl Factors are self-explanatory 
- direction or area of movement. 

Movement is interpreted as body mechan.ics, 
classified as locomotor movement, body movement, 
combination movements, and types of movement. These 
are the framework or background into which alI other 
elements are interwoven. 

Rhythmic Factors. as the term is used, mean those 
elements which are concerned with the time aspects and 
intensity of movement. 

Space Factors. as the term is used, are those 
elements which have to do with area and direction of 
movement CAndrews, 1949, p. 9-13>. 



The paper clearly suggested that Andrews had a scientific 

understanding of movement, both as classification and 

analysis. 
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From those beginnings, viz., an educational background 

at the University of Wisconsin, study with H'Doubler, and 

teaching creative rhythmic movement to children, evolved a 

larger understanding of physical education for Andrews. 

Thus, ln 1960 she, in collaboration with Saurborn and 

Schneider, published the textbook, Ebvsical Education for 

Today's Boys and Girls. That book was the first elementary 

textbook to advance "the theory that movement is the 

foundation of physical education" <Preface). Andrews et 

al. referred to the process as 11 movement education," noting 

that for the child it 11 begins long before he enters school, 

and it extends throughout life" <p. 4). Overall, the 

textbook was concerned with "human movement, its nature, 

its manifestations, its forms of expression. and Its Impact 

on learning., <p. 4). 

The first chapter, "Movement as a Basis for Physical 

Education," included a section on the "nature of movement" 

which described thirteen basic movements, e. g., walking, 

running, Jumping, leaping, etc. The authors viewed the 

movements as "Interrelated" but with each having "lts own 

structure, affected by time, force, space, and purpose" 

<Andrews, Saurborn, & Schneider, 1960, p. 5). To 

illustrate this Interrelatedness. they stated, "the run ls 
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a basic movement which p~opels the body th~ough space with 

the legs giving the Impetus. But In ~unnlng, one uses not 

only the legs, but also the body movements of bending, 

st~etching, pushing, pulling, and swinging" Cp. 5>. 

Fu~the~, "the inte~~elatedness of movements is the 

f~amewo~k of all movement patterns used in physical 

educatlon 11 Cp. 5). Andrews et al. emphasized that all 

activity fo~ms, games, sports, stunts, tumbling, ~hythms, 

and dance, are based on combinations of basic movements and 

"acqul~e thei~ uniqueness acco~ding to their purposes .. and 

according to variations in such facto~s as: 11 Comblnations 

of basic movements, time o~ speed, fo~ce o~ intensity, 

space, external obJects, external goals, external sounds, 

and othe~ people" Cp. 6). 

Thus, early in the text, Andrews et al. (1960) 

developed a context, movement as the foundation of 

elementa~y physical education, fo~ the movement expe~lences 

which followed. Indeed, that context was the significance 

of the book, Phvslcal Education for Today's Boys and Girls. 

Reg~ettably, however, the autho~s' application of the 

movement pe~spective to elementa~y physical education 

content seemed to fall sho~t of its intended ta~get. The 

activities, e. g., Duck, Duck, Goose; Redlight; and 

nume~ous othe~s. looked no different f~om those actlvltles 

of earlie~ decades Cfo~ example, Ma~y Channing Coleman's 

1922 book, Lessons in Physical Education fo~ Elementa~y 
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Yrades >. Perhaps the authors simply did not know how to 

translate 11 movement as the foundation 11 into the practice of 

teaching. The text was important, however, for what it Q1a 

do, i. e., suggest a movement foundation for elementary 

physical education, an idea, Barrett C1986a> noted, which 

was 11 already being applied to physical education courses 

for college women and to the teaching of specific sports 

skills11 (p. 4). Barrett C1984) stressed the significance 

of Andrews et al .'s textbook. "Considering movement as the 

basis of physical education, was a new idea in elementary 

school physical education and was added Cas content) to our 

existing programs of activit i es 11 Cp. 8). Indeed, it was a 

new idea to elementary school physical education, but, 

conceptually, it was older, with roots no doubt in the 

movement theories of H'Doubler and Glassow, and, as such, 

as has been pointed out earlier, it was an American 

conceptualization. 

Influential Events in the Development of Movement Education 

in America. 1950-1960 

The two conceptual threads, movement as the base for 

physical education and analysis of movement, gained 

Increasing viability in American physical education in the 

1950s and 60s. Both concepts were specifically fundamental 

to the development of movement education In America and 

received support from related 11 fronts 11 particularly during 

those two decades. Indeed, several authors, among the most 
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lmpo~tant of those we~e Chapman C1974>, Logsdon C1981), and 

Riley C1981> suggested that a numbe~ of exte~na1 influences 

we~e pa~amount to the development of movement education. 

The following events, although not intended to be 

inclusive, we~e, nonetheless, significant to the continued 

g~owth of movement education in Ame~ican physical 

education: Cl> the int~oduction of English movement 

analysis, specifically Laban~s wo~k. C2> the Anglo-Ame~ican 

Wo~kshop of 1956, C3> English lectu~e~s, and C4> the 

National Association fo~ Physical Education fo~ College 

Women CNAPECW> Confe~ence of 1956. 

lnt~oduction of English Movement Analysis to American 

Physical Educato~s 

Of p~ima~y impo~tance to the development of movement 

education in Ame~ica was the int~oduction of the English 

movement analysis. "Movement analysis" was the term 

originally applied to the Ame~lcan and English movement 

theories by Barrett in he~ 1983 study, "Is Our Content 

Theory Theo~etlcally Sound?" Essentially, the English 

analysis was based on Rudolf von Laban~s work with 

movement. What emerged from Laban~s wo~k was a movement 

framework, comprised of four basic dimensions which we~e 

often referred to as body-space-effort-relationship. 

Though Laban himself did not specifically develop the four 

dimension f~amewo~k, it has been attributed to a student of 

his, Joan Russell (1965>, who in interpreting his Ideas 



p~esented them dlag~ammatlcally in the 

body-space-effo~t-~elationshlp <Ba~~ett, 1984). It was a 

f~amewo~k which influenced Ame~lcan physical education 

thought and, in many cases, p~actlce. 
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Laban's wo~k was fl~st lnt~oduced in the United States 

du~ing the decade of the 1950s afte~ a numbe~ of Ame~lcan 

women physical educato~s t~aveled to England to obse~ve the 

physical education p~og~ams <Riley, 1981). Two of these 

women, Elizabeth Halsey and Lau~ie Campbell, we~e 

especially inst~umental in disseminating ideas and c~eating 

inte~est in Laban's wo~k. 

In 1955 an a~ticle by Halsey, "England's Child~en 

Invent Activities," was published in the Journal of Health. 

Ehysical Education. and Rec~eation. What was significant 

about the a~ticle was that lt was the fl~st 11 W~ltten 

desc~iption of what was seen" <Ba~~ett, 1977). In the fall 

of 1954 Halsey had visited twenty-eight dlffe~ent schools 

and colleges which ~ep~esented ••some of the best teaching 

and most successful mode~n p~og~ams ln England" <p. 32). 

She indicated that physical education was a basic pa~t of 

the school p~og~am and was usually given a dally pe~iod. 

In the schools which I saw, this time was divided 
between "P. T., .. "Movement, .. and games o~ swimming fo~ 
the olde~ child~en. "P. T. 11 is the athletic o~ what 
might be called the 11 0bJective" phase of the p~og~am 
in which child~en expe~iment with va~lous kinds of 
equipment. "Movement," on the othe~ hand, is the 
expressive or ''subJective" side of the p~og~am which 
gives mo~e general t~aining in a dlffe~ent manne~ of 
movement, and also focuses attention on movement of 
diffe~ent pa~ts of the body Cp. 33). 
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As in America, most English classes of physical 

education were taught by the classroom teacher who had "a 

two-year general course at a training college, including 

the theory and practice of physical education" <Halsey, 

1955, p. 33). Halsey observed that these teachers seemed 

"very competent in actlon 11 (p. 34>. Interestingly, she 

suggested that this competence was due not only to their 

experience in training colleges but also to their own 

physical education as elementary and high school students. 

Halsey/s <1955) written account included a description 

of the English children participating in physical 

education. The gymnastics lesson was taught by the school 

principal to forty ten-year-old boys. 

In they come, in shorts and vests, socks and gym 
shoes, moving fast. Half a dozen types of apparatus 
are set out quickly with quiet but effective team 
work, and groups get at activity immediately. 

No prelimina~y directions or demonst~ations seem 
necessary. Each boy knows what he is going to try and 
tries it. It may be completely different from what 
anyone else in his group is doing, or lt may be the 
same thing. One group of boys on vertical ropes a~e 
climbing up, climbing and turning upside down, 
crossing over to another, coming down between two 
ropes. Another group at the box, vaulting from a beat 
board, try different mounts and dismounts, including 
somersaults and cartwheels across •••• 

The teacher ls as busy as the boys, encouraging, 
suggesting, challenging, asking the mo~e ingenious and 
skilled performers to demonstrate to the whole class, 
and praising the slightest improvement by the less 
able. She never asks them to imitate or outdo each 
other no~ does she urge them to more dange~ous o~ 
daring heights and feats <Halsey, 1955, p. 32). 

Halsey, wanting to know what the obJectives were in 

the physical education programs for English school 
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childLen, asked teacheLs and supeLvlsoLs. From theiL 

responses, she deduced several geneLal purposes that seemed 

to be widely accepted and accomplished: <a> free 

enterprise, <b> individualized experience, <c> vigorous 

physical activity, <d> skill, <e> unified development of 

the child through lntegLated experience, and Cf) recreation 

(p. 34, 39>. 

Clearly, Halsey had been lmpLessed wlth what she had 

seen. FuLthermoLe, eageL to share heL expeLlence with heL 

American colleagues, she began talking with the school 

peLsonnel about OLganizing an Anglo-American WoLkshop on 

Elementary School Physical Education as a paLt of the 

MlnlstLy's in-service tLainlng program for 1955-56. The 

dates were set for June 24-July 13, 1956, and Ruth Foster, 

chief inspector of physical education for the Ministry of 

Education, was given the responslblllty of directing the 

effort <Halsey, 1955>. An announcement of the WoLkshop was 

carried ln the Journal of Health. Physical Education. and 

Recreation In September, 1955, even though the American 

Association of Health, Physical Education and Recreation 

did not sponsor the Workshop. 

Shortly after Halsey's aLtlcle appeaLed In the Journal 

of Health. Phvslcal Education. and Recreation. Laurie 

Campbell <1956> WLote of her own experience wlth English 

physical education. Like Halsey, she had visited the 

English schools In 1955 and was enthusiatlc about thls "new 



62 

appr'oach in motor' education 11 Cp. 49>. While giving cr'edit 

to Amer'ican educator's for' moving in a similar' dir'ection, 

she, nonetheless, obser"ved ''English physical educators have 

gone fur'ther In defining and In spelling out the essential 

elements which lead to a wide var"iety of conscious, 

efficient movement, and gr'eater' cr"eativlty on the part of 

individuals 11 Cp. 49>. Campbell r"ecognlzed that 11 the 

philosophy and emphases under'lying this movement have been 

CUr'r'ent in Amer"lcan physical education since moder'n dance 

was intr'oduced into this countr'y. They have not been 

applied extensively, however', to motor' activities outside 

the dance field" Cp. 49>. It was in that latter ar"ea she 

per"celved the difference between the English and American 

physical education and, ln which, she suggested the English 

had had "considerable success" Cp. 49>. 

She wrote about the English problem-solving approach, 

which initially provided for' explor'atlon of movement. The 

teachers also utilized Laban's four factor's of movement, 

space, time, quality, and flow, in the classes, although 

•• i nstr'uct 1 on was ml n lmi zed. 11 When i nstr'uct 1 on was gl ven, 

It was never specific in terms of an activity; rather, it 

was 11 always related to basic factor's in effective movement 11 

such as ~alance, timing, r'elaxation, or quality (p. 50>. 

No child is asked to do a specific activity--rather he 
responds to a gener"al Pr'Oblem as his understanding, 
his Imagination, and his physical ability permits. 
With such an approach each child gains confidence and 
satisfaction in his own accomplishment. No child ls 
pushed beyond his capacity. As a result, all soon 



lea~n to move with amazing dexterity and skill 
<Campbell, 1956, p. 50>. 
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11 Exploration, 11 as a pedagogical method, encouraged the 

English child~en to learn fo~ themselves. Although it was 

a known methodogical approach in the United States in 1955 

<Gladys And~ews desc~ibed It In 1949 In he~ paper to the 

Lingiad>, Halsey and Po~ter~s text, Physical Education fo~ 

Children: A Developmental Program, was the first American 

elementa~y physical education textbook to Include a chapter 

on 11 movement exploration." Presented as an additional 

activity a~ea <Barrett, 1986b>, "movement explo~ation" was 

linked methodologically to problem solving. The 

activities, thus, we~e "designed ... to stimulate explo~ation 

of space ••• to improve cont~ol eve~ the quality of movement 

and over the part of the body that is moving .•• and to 

encourage communication of feelings and ideas 11 <Halsey 8. 

Porter, 1958, p. 255). Published in 1958, the book was the 

11 fi~st attempt by any American autho~s to give specific 

help to teache~s who wanted to try using Laban~s principles 

In their teachlng 11 CRlley, 1981, p. 11>. 

Like Halsey and others Cfo~ example, Feave~, Critz, 8. 

Halsey, 1951 and Lambert, 1957), Campbell had been 

impressed with the English p~og~ams. What the Americans 

had actually obse~ved and what was the conduit for such 

hope was summa~ized by Campbell: (a) complete absorption of 

the chlld~en in their work, (b) maximum active 

pa~tlclpation by all children, Cc> skillful teaching by 
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classroom teachers, Cd> exceptional skillful movement by 

the children, Ce> indlvlduallzatlon of Instruction, and Cf> 

recognition of physical education as integral to the whole 

school program C1956, p. 49-51>. Subsequently, Lambert 

suggested 11 the British system of physical education, then, 

can offer us some valuable suggestions for improving our 

own program .••. ! believe we can profit from an exchange of 

ideas" C1957, p. 76>. It was, after all, an approach 

"who) 1 y compat ib 1 e with our Amer lean ph 1 1 osophy of 

education" CCampbel 1, 1956, p. 51>. 

To that point ln time, the early 1950s and pre-Laban, 

American elementary physical education was Just 

that--American. That is to say, American physical 

education had an evolving movement analysis and an 

11 activities" teaching paradigm. After that time, however, 

it became much more complicated, a hybrid of sorts, 

retaining an American orientation but reflecting as well 

the English influence. The English perspective was 

essentially Laban, and excitement about that perspective 

resulted in the Anglo-American Workshop of 1956. 

Anglo-American Workshop. 1956 

On June 28, 1956, fifteen American women and a staff 

of English educators came together at Woolley Hall in 

Yorkshire, England for the first Anglo-American Workshop on 

"Physical Education at the Primary Stage 11 <Hussey & Murray, 

1956). The workshop was a result of the enthusiasm 
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gene~ated by Ame~lcan physical educato~s who had returned 

f~om obse~vlng the developments in ''movement education." 

Hussey and Mur~ay, while desc~ibing the workshop in a 

Journal of Health. Physical Education. and Rec~eatlon 

article, noted that the prog~am was based upon a 

"philosophy of education essentially slmila~ to ours 

and--like most of our elementa~y physical education--it ls 

taught entl~ely by classroom teache~s" (p. 22>. It 

differed, however, "In having as Its base ce~taln 

fundamental and individualized movement expe~lences 

developed creatively th~ough explo~ation and invention by 

the children under the teache~s' guidance and dl~ectlon" 

Cp. 22>. These expe~lences we~e concerned with: 

(1) all-around development of strength and flexibility 
of the body and its skillful use in all types of 
locomoto~ and non-locomotor movements; C2> the 
dexte~ous manipulation of balls, bats, ropes, hoops, 
and othe~ games equipment and (3) agile and 
adventu~ous exploits on all kinds of la~ge 
equipment--some the traditional type of apparatus, 
some newly-invented by teachers and supervisors, and 
some of the "whateve~ happens to be on hand 11 so~t (p. 
22>. 

From this "base of fundamental movement education" Cp. 22>, 

children moved into mo~e specialized forms of movement such 

as games and sports and dance. 

Inte~estingly, neithe~ Halsey or Campbell nor the 

wo~kshop title itself refer~ed to 11 movement education," yet 

It was called by that name In Hussey and Mur~ay's 1956 

article. One of the wo~kshop participants, Elizabeth 

Ludwig, when asked, responded that she 11 had no knowledge of 



the origins of the term ~movement education~ as used In 

England" CE. Ludwig, personal correspondence to Diane de 

Silva, November 30, 1971). Marie Riley (1981), fellow 

participant at the Workshop, wrote that during the 

lectures, discussions, and practical sessions, the program 

was referred to as "a new approach to physical education 

and, more often than not, it was called ~movement 

training~" Cp. 13>. Furthermore, Ludwig~s ''Notes on Basic 

Movement" from the workshop called the approach "movement 

tr'aining." The verification of terms used was stated in 

Ludwig~s "Notes." 

AIMS OF PHYSICAL EDUCATION 

a. To give a definite training in movement, so that 
the children will move with fluency and ease. 

b. To make the children aware of their own powers of 
movement, so that in time, they will have a mastery 
over any activity that they are called upon to 
perform. 
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What Is termed BASIC MOVEMENT TRAINING, Is the 
fundamental principle upon which is built every branch 
of physical education, whether it is physical 
training, gymnastics, dancing, games, athletics or 
swimming. In this, certain fundamentals of movement 
are taught and built upon. Th!s movement training, 
develops an awareness of each part of the body, and an 
increased knowledge of the different qualities of each 
part of the body, and an Increased knowledge of the 
different qualities of movement. The children learn 
to use their bodies with power and economy of 
movement, so that by the ability or sensitivity to use 
Just the right degree of effort, an easy fluent 
movement should result CLudwig, 1956>. 

Putting the workshop in an historical context for de 

Silva, Ludwig emphasized the early work of H~Doubler in 

American movement education. In further explanation of the 
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historical context, she suggested a common denominator 

linking American and English educational thought at the 

time, 1. e., the educational philosophy of American 

educator, John Dewey. Ludwig noted that her comments were 

11 persona 1 op in 1 ons, 11 a 1 though it seemed reasonab 1 e that 

they reflected her professional experience. Ludwig stated: 

As you probably know, Margaret H/Doubler had been 
using this term at the University of Wisconsin in the 
early 1930/s. I/m assuming that some of the English 
physical educators had read Miss H/Doubler/s book, 
Dance: A Creative Art Experience. as wei 1 as other 
professional materials that were published in the 
U.S.A. At the 1956 Workshop they talked about Dewey/s 
educational philosophy and recognized his 
contributions to the education of the child. They 
also were impressed by Gladys Andrews/ book, Creative 
Movement Experiences for Children. 

The 1956 Anglo-American Workshop was the 
introduction of English movement education to the 
American participants who attended. Notice that I am 
careful about that statement. Much "movement 
education 11 had been going on in this country since the 
11 revolt 11 against the rigid systems of the 19th and 
early 20th century •.•• What we know as 11 movement 
education" in Its early forms ln England had its 
counterpart in the U.S.A. in creative rhythms and 
dance as it was taught in the elementary schools and 
in "modern 11 dance in the high schools .••• Early 
movement education <as I saw It in England) stressed 
expressive movement, but by 1956 it had already been 
introduced into the teaching of gymnastics as well <E. 
Ludwig, personal correspondence to Diane de Silva, 
November 30, 1971>. 

Reaction to the workshop varied from 11 great enthusiasm 

to some questioning of what we saw11 (Ludwig, 1971>. Ludwig 

<personal correspondence to Marie Riley, November 13, 1979> 

wrote that she and some other participants felt that 

"although movement education was not new to us, we were 

observing a broader approach than in our own country. We 
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were also observing a program on the national level, 

possible because the English Ministry of Education was 

sponsoring it Creally requiring it>." 

Sixteen American women participated in the workshop In 

1956. They were: Elizabeth Ludwig, Irma Graham, Ada 

Kennard, Jane Griffiths, Ruth Murray, Gale Currey, Shirley 

Howard, Marie Riley, Cynthia Dadmun, Della Hussey, Eileen 

Reid, Mary Taggart, Jeanette Saurborn, Flora Bailey, Joan 

Tillotson, and Ruth Duncan CHussey & Murray, 1956>. The 

significance of these women In the development of movement 

education was emphasized by Chapman (1974). 

The Introduction of movement education Into the United 
States occurred through the work of the American 
educators who studied in England and who returned to 
spread the knowledge and Insights they had gained 
through their experiences at the Laban Art of Movement 
Studio and the schools supported by the Ministry of 
Education Cp. 117>. 

In view of the American work in movement education, 

however, already going on In the United States Cand, In 

fact, preceding the workshop by some 30 years>, it must be 

stressed that what these women "lntroduced11 was an English 

form of physical education. Moreover, consistent with 

English terminology at the Anglo-American Workshop, what 

was introduced into the United States was probably more 

accurately called "movement training," at least at that 

time. 

Whatever the approach was called, the influence of the 

workshop on some of the women was clear. The participants 
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11 Wer-e stimulated to shat"e what they leat"ned tht"ough 

Wt"Itlng, speeches, giving wot"kshops for classt"oom teachet"s 

and specialists, pat"ents and admlnistt"atot"s, teaching 

Qemonstt"atlon lessons fot" college methods classes and 

conducting convention Pt"Ogt"ams 11 CRlley, 1981, p. 17>. 

Specifically, Ruth Mut"t"ay (1963), in the second edition of 

het" textbook, Dance ln Elementat"y Education: A Pt"ograrn fot" 

Boys and Git"ls. credited her attendance at the workshop for 

11 extending .•• the horizons of the dance potential of 

chlldren 11 (p. xiii). She added, 11 a new light was thrown on 

creative movement exploration by children .. (p. xii1>. 

While those insights accounted for additions and changes in 

some of het" book, she carefully pointed out, 11 thls ls ln no 

sense an attempt to copy the English method, but merely the 

adaptation to American dance teaching of a few of its 

excellent and lnhet"ently creative approaches to movement 

educatlon 11 <p. xllD. Another participant, Ludwig 

(personal correspondence to Majot"le Schelfhaut, November 

22, 1961), introduced the concept to a Milwaukee audience 

1 n the fa 11 of 1956 when she was 1 nv 1 ted to a ••meet 1 ng of 

Wisconsin college people. 11 Ludwig Indicated that she 

talked about ''Basic Movement Education 1n England. 11 

Interestingly, though, ln a master's thesis studying 

the apparent Influence of the 1956 Anglo-American Workshop 

on elementary school physical education programs, Tracanna 

0985> concluded 11 the first Anglo-American Wot"kshop had no 
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significant impact on elementary school physical education 

programs" Cp. 108>. Tracanna's conclusions were based on 

selected Journal publications and AAHPERD National 

Convention programs. She wrote: 

Of the 16 Workshop participants <14 American and 2 
Canadians> who attended the First Anglo-American 
Workshop in England in 1956, six wrote articles that 
appeared in the JOHPER. The authors of these articles 
were Shirley Howard, Della Hussey, Elizabeth Ludwig, 
Ruth Murray, Jeanette Saurborn, and Joan Tillotson Cp. 
108-109). 

Only three of those, however, "wrote about material that 

was presented to them at the first Anglo-American Workshop" 

CTracanna, p. 110>. Hussey and Murray's article, 

"Anglo-American Workshop in Elementary Physical Education," 

appeared in the November, 1956 issue of the Journal of 

Health. Physical Education. and Recreation CJOHPER>. It 

was noted by Tracanna that there was a five year interim 

between Hussey & Murray's article and Ludwig's 1961 JOHPER 

article, only the second article written in the JOHPER 

after the Workshop. Tracanna indicated her findings were 

possibly the result of the narrow scope of her study. 

Whether her findings were accurate or not, the first 

Anglo-American Workshop undoubtedly created an atmosphere 

for American-English dialogue about movement education. 

English Lecturers 

Laban's movement theory and its application In the 

elementary schools was also disseminated in the U. S. by 

some English lecturers. One of those, Betty Meredith-Jones 
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was a f~equent visito~ and was invited to many pa~ts of the 

count~y to give lectu~es and demonst~ations on "movement 

education" (Riley, 1981>. Like H"'Double~ befo~e he~, 

Me~edlth-Jones C1955> pe~celved that unde~standing the 

st~uctu~e of movement could se~ve as a foundation fo~ 

self-unde~standlng. Riley C1981> noted that Me~edith-Jones 

gave wo~kshops p~Imarily to college women. Subsequently, 

"because Jones based her p~actlcal and theo~etical sessions 

on Laban's basic effo~t actions, expounded on his 

philosophy and used methods that encou~aged explo~ation and 

discove~y, he~ wo~k was often pe~ceived as ~elating only to 

dance at the college level" CRiley, p. 23). 

Ruth Mo~lson, sponso~ed by the National Association 

fo~ Physical Education fo~ College Women CNAPECW), spent 

11 Weeks visiting, giving lectu~es, and t~aveling to 

thi~ty-two college campuses th~oughout this count~y" 

CLogsdon, 1981, p. 9) discussing the English fo~m of 

movement education in the 60s. Anothe~ English visito~ was 

Ma~ion No~th f~om the Laban Cente~ in England. She 

add~essed a gene~al session of the NAPECW. Discussing 

movement, No~th stated that it ''ls a p~ima~y means of 

communication and this vital pa~t of education should not 

be neglected. Movement is the common denominate~ of 

unde~standing. Those of us In physical education should 

unde~stand movement; it Is Impossible to be specialists in 

all fo~ms of dance and spo~ts 11 (p. 83). 
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NAPECW Conference. 1956 

The conceptual thread, movement as a base for physical 

education, was, at least, at the periphery of the 1956 

Conference of NAPECW. At the same conference to which 

North spoke on 11 the common denominator of understanding, .. 

American college women physical educators were considering 

several problems related to human movement. Among those 

was an obvious, widespread problem. 

College women ln large numbers do NOT move well 
enough: 

1. To have confidence in their bodies and their 
skills of physical communication; 

2. To enJoy moving and hence to use movements 
as a means of leisure recreation; and 

3. To Jive fully and effectively C11 Workshop 
Report , " NAPECW, 1 956, p . 87 > • 

It was not a new problem; lt was one, in fact, which had 

been observed by H'Doubler C1925> and Glassow (1932> and, 

indeed, one which had stimulated much of their earlier work 

in fundamentals. 

Like H'Doubler and Glassow before them, these physical 

educators wanted to develop in their students an 

understanding of body function and efficient movement and, 

subsequently, some ways of achieving them. The path to 

those ends and, indeed, to the total repertory of human 

movement was a rich background of movement activities 

C11 Workshop Report, 11 1956>. Yet, the conference 

participants acknowledged a shortage of teachers either 
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prepared or willing to teach basic movement. 

One noteworthy product of the conference, specifically 

of the movement study groups, was the development of four 

definitions, viz., body mechanics, basic movement, basic or 

fundamental activities, and movement education Csee 

Appendix D, specifically 1956). In addition to and in 

support of the definitions, the study groups offered 

recommendations of teaching strategies to facilitate 

efforts for better movement in college women students. 

Among those techniques we~e exploration, analysis of sport, 

and emphasis on the purpose of the movement. One 

significance of those definitions and teaching strategies 

was that they, in tandem, implied an instructional 

framework. Broer <1960) suggested a further potential 

significance of the definitions. 

General acceptance of such a set of definitions could 
do much to further movement education since it would 
increase greatly the understanding of discussions in 
this field. If the physical educator is to accomplish 
his purpose of developing each individual's ability to 
meet effectively the maJority of motor problems 
confronting him, he must teach body mechanics and 
basic movement and the application of these to the 
fundamental motor activities ••. Cp. 328). 

Perhaps, most interesting in the discussion of the 

definitions, however, was not the inclusion of the term 

"movement education" <since H"Doubler had been using the 

term for years prior to 1956) but its definition. It was 

defined as the "art of movement" <"Workshop Report," p. 

89). If the term "movement education" was borrowed from 
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was somewhat confusing and cu~ious, especially given 

H'Double~'s st~ong commitment to unde~standing the science 

of movement. 
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Thus, cent~al to the discussion of the development of 

movement education in Ame~lca, the 1956 NAPECW Confe~ence 

yielded th~ee confluent th~eads: (1) the appea~ance of 

Ma~ion No~th f~om the Laban Cente~. (2) the development of 

definitions of movement te~ms, including movement 

education, and C3> the ~ecommendatlon of teaching 

st~ategies, including exploration. The conference appeared 

to be a fertile g~ound for the sharing, exchanging, and 

conceivably initial blending of American ideas about 

movement with English ideas. The restrictive definition of 

movement education as 11 art, 11 which was derived from the 

conference, howeve~, ~ep~esented a depa~tu~e from the 

o~iginal broad interpretation of H'Doubler (1945). 

Perhaps, the conference interpretation of movement 

education, albeit Inadvertent, signalled a subtle shift in 

the Ame~ican movement education, thus, c~eating both the 

possibility and environment for new Interpretations. 

As the decade of the 1950s drew to a close, interest 

ln elementa~y physical education and movement education 

demonst~ated no signs of abating. The educational climate, 

buoyed by hope and optimism fo~ child~en's physical 

education to cont~lbute to the development of the child, 
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was ~ipe fo~ continued expansion and g~owth into the 1960s 

and beyond. Clearly, the influence and potential of 

Laban~s wo~k with movement fo~ meeting that goal was 

lnst~umental In setting such a positive climate. Yet, in 

view of that optimistic climate, it was equally lmpo~tant 

to ~ecall the cont~ibutions of the Ame~ican movement 

analysis of a~oouble~ <1925 and 1946>, Glassow <1932>, and 

pe~haps even Andrews <1949 and 1960>. Without such 

acknowledgement and because the American and English 

movement concepts appeared intricately entangled <Locke, 

1980; Ba~~ett, 1984>, fu~the~ discussions of the g~owth of 

movement education were impossible. Logsdon C1981> 

cautioned the profession on that ve~y point, lest it fo~get 

its roots. She stressed that interest in the "movement 

movement" was not singlemlnded, focused only on the English 

form and based on Laban's principles. Rather, interest in 

elementary physical education was diversely focused. Other 

forms were developed and p~acticed in the United States 

<Barrett, 1981; Riley, 1981>. Indeed, of the many concepts 

relating to elementary physical education that had been 

introduced during the 50s, movement education was but one. 

Children in Focus. the 1954 Yearbook of the American 

Association for Health, Physical Education, and Recreation, 

for example, continued to espouse democratic group living 

as a goal of physical education. Furthe~. the concept of 

fitness was viable in the 50s. In 1958, in fact, Bonnie 
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Prudden examined the physical fitness of children during an 

AAHPER National Convention Program. 

Merging of American and English Movement Analysis 

Concepts. 1960s 

By 1960 "movement" experiences had been discussed In 

the physical education literature for nearly forty years. 

In addition to the early work of H'Doubler <1925; 1933; & 

1946> and Glassow <1932>, Eugen Matthias (1927>, in his 

classic text The Deeper Meaning of Physical Education. 

stated simply, "physical education is movement" <p. 7>. 

Later, in 1938 Rosalind Cassidy suggested that "movement, 

the stuff with which physical education is concerned, is 

the fundamental element of human life" Cp. 69>. Thus, from 

those early, thoughtful beginnings, a conceptual framework 

for thinking about and teaching movement was being forged. 

It was no accident, then, that by 1960 perspectives and 

expectations of movement as an educational process or an 

academic discipline <Henry, 1964> were broad, even 

passionate. Certainly, Spence's 1964 article was evidence 

of the potential of movement. 

In the final analysis, the Individual who experiences 
movement Identifies himself with his environment 
expressing at the same time his new found orientation 
through the medium of movement itself. On the basis 
of these assumptions, the writer believes that ••• there 
Is profundity beyond that of superficial technical 
learning experiences ln physical education Cp. 68>. 

Indeed, Eleanor Metheny <1961> underscored the 

contributions of physical education, 1. e., movement, In 
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terms of providing meaning and understanding to the 

individual~s life. 

The meanings inherent In the sensory experience of 
moving in purposeful ways are the unique educational 
contributions made by physical education. The more we 
enlarge the variety of our movement experiences, the 
more we add to our personal stock of meanings and 
understandings, and the richer becomes the texture of 
what Susan Langer has called 11 the Intricate web of 
meanings that is the real fabric of human life." The 
less we move, the less we know about this meaningful 
area of Jiving, and the fabric of our lives is 
accordingly Impoverished Cp. 6>. 

Futhermore, some professional leaders <for example, 

Broer, Glassow, H~Doubler, Glassow, and Metheny> had been 

trying for years to help teachers utilize concepts of 

movement in their everyday teaching. Instead, however, 

Halverson <1967) observed that "our programs in physical 

education basical Jy have been (1) specific activity 

focused. <2> teacher dominated, and C3> imitation oriented 

Cp. 16>. Deach <1961>, too, commented on what was more 

commonly practiced In teaching. 

We have taught specific, Isolated skills, In 
basketball, softbal 1, etc. with little more than 
calling the attention of students to the similarities 
between the underhand pass and the underhand 
pitch .••. We have tended to teach skil Is and have 
demanded that students follow a prescribed "do it this 
way" isolated from a total understanding of the use of 
the body 11 (p. 92>. 

Klneslologlst Marlon Broer (1960> supported the 

Importance of knowing the body and Its movement. In the 

first edition of her text Efficiency of Human Movement. she 

stated: 



The need of every individual is to understand human 
movement so that any task--light or heavy, fine or 
gross, fast or slow, of long or short duration, 
whether it involves everyday living skills, work 
skills, or recreation skills--can be approached 
effectively. The problem Is to determine how in a 
relatively short period of time, each individual can 
gain not only ability in a few isolated motor 
activities <most of them recreational> but also 
efficiency in movement (p. 3>. 

Thus, reviewing the related literature suggested that 

by 1960 much professional thought and discussion was 

directed toward the teaching of movement. Indeed, for 

many, notably teachers in some women~s departments of 

physical education, and in some elementary programs, there 

was a commitment to teaching movement. Coupled with the 

commitment was a framework for teaching movement which was 

rooted in the movement analyses of H~Doubler and Glassow 

and, possibly, Andrews. Andrews (1968), in fact, stated, 

"in physical education content grows out of the nature of 

human movement, which is the foundation for the structure 

of the discipline of physical education" <p. 48>. 

Furthermore, beginning in the mid-1950s, additional and 
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simultaneous support for this conceptualization of movement 

was generated through the Influence of Laban~s work, 

specifically his movement analysis and Its application to 

the teaching of children. 

Ultimately, the two orientations to movement analysis, 

one American and one English, merged <Locke, 1981; Barrett, 

1984>. The merging and eventual Integration of the two 

movement analyses impacted on the continuing development of 
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education. Left behind in the me~ge~, howeve~, we~e the 

sepa~ate and distinct identities of each movement theo~y. 

For example, the keystone of Ame~ican analysis, i. e., 

knowing movement kinesiologicalJy, physiologically, etc., 

in othe~ wo~ds, scientifically, was a thread that became 

obscu~ed. Subsequently, Ba~~ett C1984> has suggested one 

pejo~ative effect of the me~ger was "neither may have 

developed to its full potential as fa~ as physical 

education fo~ child~en is conce~ned" Cp. 18>. 

Neve~theless, movement education, moving towa~d 

Ame~ican-English conceptual integ~ation, continued to g~ow 

through the 60s. 

Ame~ican Movement Analysis 

The Ame~ican movement analysis of the 1960s 

~ep~esented a synthesis of thinking, with conceptual roots 

~eachlng back to Glassow~s C1932> "Classifications of Body 

Movements <1> and C2>" Csee Appendix B> and H~Double~~s "A 

Guide fo~ the Analysis of Movement" Csee Appendix C>. 

Additionally, definitions of movement te~ms Csee Appendix 

D> gene~ated f~om NAPECW study groups ln 1956 contributed 

to and we~e lnco~po~ated In the American analysis. The 

effects of each of those "pa~ts" on the analysis we~e 

cumulative and integ~ative. Pe~haps most demonst~atlve of 

this synthesis was the model "Movement Education" Csee 

Appendix E> developed by B~oe~ in the 1950s and still used 

79 



80 

today. The model was developmentally hierarchical Cviz., 

movements progressed from globality to differentiation> and 

three-tiered: skill in and knowledge of basic movement 

provided the foundation for fundamental motor patterns. 

which, then, served as the base for specialized skills in 

games, dance, gymnastics, work and dally life. Body 

mechanics transversed all movement levels In the model. 

Interestingly, Broer's (personal correspondence to K. 

R. Barrett, May 31, 1984> recollection of the development 

of the model supported a synthesis of thinking: "I 

developed this diagram I believe shortly after the 1956 

workshop CNAPECW> at which we defined 'Body Mechanics,' 

'Basic Movement,' and 'Fundamental Actlvlties'. 11 Further, 

she remembered, 11 Startlng In '56 we had interest groups 

that battled around those definitions and I think played 

with the circle concept 11 (personal correspondence to K. R. 

Barrett, June 22, 1984>. Noting the diagram helped her 

explain her 11 perceptlon of movement levels" to classes and 

groups, Broer wrote: 

As I saw it <still do>--Basic Movements available to 
the body (flexion, extension, rotation, circumduction, 
adduction, and abduction> are the foundation or tool 
with which we can develop various fundamental movement 
patterns <locomotor, or other ways of moving total 
body, moving obJects, receiving force, etc.> and 
finally we learn specialized skills for various 
specific purposes whether the movements are necessary 
to function In dally life, work or dance, sport or 
gymnastics. Body mechanics Cwhich today I would label 
Biomechanics ... > cuts thru all levels. In other words 
the basic laws of mechanics must be observed for 
efficiency at all levels <Broer, personal 
correspondence to K. R. Barrett, May 31, 1984). 
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One further example of the synthesis in American 

movement analysis was Lolas Halverson~s 1967 paper, 

11 Chi 1 dren Learn 1 ng Movement • 11 The paper, delivered to a 

national conference of elementary physical education 

teacher educators, offered her view of basic movement, 

fundamental motor patterns, and specialized motor sequences 

Csee Appendix F>. Although similar to the 1956, 1960, and 

1964 definitions of the NAPECW study groups Csee Appendix 

D>, Halverson~s definitions included the H'Doubler thread, 

space, force, and time dimensions of movements Csee 

Appendix C, specifically 11 Dynamlc Considerations">. 

Moreover, seeking the teaching of efficient movement, 

the American movement analysis suggested~ to teach. The 

challenge to the profession as Broer C1960) saw it Cand, 

indeed, as H'Doubler and Glassow had seen it years before> 

was: "Can the teaching be broadened so that in the short 

period of time available to physical education each student 

can gain skill, not in a few isolated activities ••• but 

skill In movement? 11 Cp. 327-328>. Subsequently, problem 

solving, a prevalent methodology for many years earlier in 

the dance and rhythms, emerged as a pedagogical tool in 

physical education. Broer C1960) explained: 

The problem solving method of teaching and discussion 
of similarities makes possible a much broader 
application of the material of the course to other 
activities which may be encountered at a later 
date •... The problem solving method of teaching defines 
the problem in terms of purpose. The student, through 
meaningful exploration structured by the teacher, 



determines the method for accomplishing the purpose 
with the least strain and least expenditure of energy 
(p. 330). 
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Thus, In summary, the 1960s American movement analysis 

reflected: (1) sub-divisions of movement--basic movement, 

fundamental motor patterns, and specialized skills; C2> 

dimensions of movement--space, time, and force; (3) 

mechanical principles of movement--motion, gravity, etc.; 

(4) Joint actions of movement--flexion, extension, etc.; 

and (5) a suggested methodolgy--problem solving. The 

analysis was conceptually rooted in American physical 

education, and It was also cumulative and Integrated. 

English Movement Analysis 

The English movement analysis was essentially based on 

the work of Rudolf von Laban. Fundamentally, Laban 

developed an analysis of movement which postulated both a 

philosophy of movement and principles of movement (Foster, 

1977). Laban~s philosophy of movement, complex and 

Intricate, had seven maJor features, Identified by Thornton 

(1971> as: 

1. The significance of movement in the life 
of man. 

2. Harmony in Nature and man. 
3. Natural rhythm. 
4. The creative influence ln the universe and 

in man. 
5. Art as a creative force. 
6. Movement, effort and communication. 
7. Conflict (p. 23>. 

Even a cursory glance at the "features" of Laban's 

philosophy revealed the scope of his movement analysis. 



83 

Indeed, as Thornton (1977> noted, 11 Laban's philosophy 

becomes a study of man in his entirety and not a mere study 

of motlon 11 Cp. 36>. Moreover, the aim of Laban's work was 

to assist 11 the harmonization of the Individual through the 

Art of Movement by giving him insights and a heightened 

perception of consciousness into his physical, 

intellectual, emotional and spiritual relationship and 

lnter-dependencies 11 CFoster, 1977, p. 41>. 

A major interpreter of Laban;s work, Thornton 

enumerated two principles of Laban's movement: C1> 

"movement enables man to realise his physical potential" 

and C2> 11 movement characterises man 11 (1977, p. 38>. The 

second of the principles revealed Laban's (1948/1975 & 

1950/1980> conceptualization of the structure of movement, 

analyzed in a framework with four aspects: C1> 

body--understanding of the body;s involvement, C2> 

space--awareness of where the body moves, (3) 

relationship--awareness of relationships with objects and 

other people, and C4> effort--the harmonious movement 

factors of weight, time, space, and flow. The term effort, 

designated by Laban C1963 & 1950/1980> to describe the 

fourth aspect, described how the mover simultaneously used 

the motion factors of time, weight, space, and flow. These 

four aspects, as indicated earlier, have been 

diagramatlcally summarized by Joan Russell (1965>, student 

and interpreter of Laban. 
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Fu~the~. Just as the~e was a simple-to-complex 

p~og~ession inhe~ent in the Ame~ican analysis, Laban's 

movement analysis, too. postulated a p~og~esslon fo~ 

teaching. The p~og~ession, Int~oduced in his text Mode~n 

Educational Dance (1948/1975), identified sixteen basic 

movement themes that we~e designed fo~ dance teache~s to 

use "instead of sets of standa~dized exe~clses" Cp. 28). 

Suggesting how to use the themes, Laban w~ote: 

The leading idea is that the teache~ should find his 
own manne~ of stimulating his pupils to move, and 
late~ to dance, by choosing f~om a collection of basic 
movement-themes those va~iations which a~e app~op~iate 
to the actual stage and stage of development of a 
pupil o~ of the maJo~ity of the class (1948/1975, p. 
28>. 

He called the p~og~ession "themes of movement and 

thei~ combinations and va~iations" (1963, p. 28). Like 

movements in the Ame~ican pa~adigm, basic 

movement-fundamental mote~ patte~ns-specialized skills. 

Laban (1963) acknowledged that the themes we~e not disc~ete 

but po~ous, fh·.wing f~om one to anothe~. 

Each basic movement-theme contains many possible 
va~iations. Some themes o~ thei~ va~iations can be 
combined with each othe~; othe~s may be Joined with 
one anothe~ th~ough t~ansmutations of thei~ details. 
The movement Ideas In one theme need not be fully 
assimilated by the pupil befo~e anothe~ theme is 
sta~ted. Movement Ideas can be developed pa~al1e1 to 
each othe~. and some teache~s might find in ~elatively 
advanced themes details which they may use as an 
incentive ln compa~atively ea~ly stages of dance 
tuition. On the othe~ hand, the most elementary 
movement themes will ~emain valuable even fo~ the 
highest age g~oups (Laban, 1963, p. 28>. 
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Laban~s themes, when int~oduced in 1948, we~e stated 

simply In outline. In he~ text, A Handbook fo~ Modern 

Educational Dance. P~eston-Dunlop (1963/1980> elabo~ated on 

Laban~s themes, explaining them, and giving them 

ch~onological orde~ and spi~al fo~m. It was an obvious 

model since, when discussing the p~og~esslon, Laban 

(1948/1975> had obse~ved: "the collection is built up along 

a scale of inc~easing complexity corresponding roughly to 

the development of a child from the infant stage to the 

highest age-group" C p • 28) . 

The methodology that evolved for teaching movement was 

exploration <Ba~~ett, 1965>. Ba~rett explained that 

exploration emphasized: 

guiding the child to discover and explore for himself 
possible ~esponses to movement tasks o~ problems. The 
emphasis was not so much on the end ~esults as on the 
p~ocess by which they were reached <p. 1). 

Moreover, three elements were essential to success ln using 

exploration as a method for teaching movement: guided 

progression, demonstration-observation, and evaluation 

<Barrett, 1965, p. 7>. 

Interpreted by fellow Ame~lcan Elizabeth Halsey 

C1964), explo~atlon was: 

any ways ln which his body may move and thus to 
improve many skills. Years of practical experiment 
and study have evolved Into a framework of what might 
be called fundamentals of movement. Wlthln this 
framework the problems are organized into a sequence 
of p~ogressive learnings Cp. 172>. 
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In summary, the English movement analysis was 

essentially based on Laban's principles of movement. There 

were three pertinent concepts reflected in the analysis: 

Cl> the movement framework, <2> the methodology Cwhich had 

emerged from educational principles and became inextricably 

attached to the movement analysis), and (3) the 

progression. It was this analysis of movement which 

Influenced and, Indeed, eventually merged with American 

elementary physical education. 

Integration 

Although Laban/s movement analysis was conceptually 

comprehensive, three aspects seemed especially salient to 

Ame~ican physical educato~s. The three aspects were: the 

methodology; the body-space-effort-relationship movement 

analysis framework; and the concept of themes. Ultimately, 

and perhaps inevitably, elements of the English and 

American movement analysis (1. e., sub-divisions of 

movement, dimensions of movement, and mechanics of 

movement> were juxtaposed and eventually integrated. 

Perhaps best illustrative of that original integration 

was a model (see Appendix G> designed In 1969 by Margie 

Hanson. The significance of the Hanson model to children/s 

physical education was noted by Barrett (1973>: the model 

represented 11 diagrammatically the nature of movement 

and .•. physlcal education as a whole 11 Cp. 6). Further, 

Barrett observed, the model appeared to 11 demonstrate most 
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clearly the current scene in physical education in relation 

to the field as a whole and the subject matter in 

particular as it may relate to young children" <p. 6>. 

Hanson's model incorporated the American sub-divisions of 

movement (basic movement, fundamental movement, and 

specialized skills> and what Hanson called the English 

elements of movement (space, time, force, and flow>. 

With "efficient movement" the apparent ultimate 

outcome of physical education, Hanson thus conceptualized 

and ordered movement into four parts: elements of movement, 

basic movement, fundamental skills, and specialized skills. 

In Hanson's analysis, the elements of movement <space, 

time, force, flow> were the roots, giving foundation to as 

well as permeating every movement which followed. 

Fundamental skills were the locomotor, non-locomotor, and 

manipulative skills; while team sports, dance, dally life 

activities, gymnastics, aquatics, and individual sports 

represented the specialized skills and activities. 

Interestingly, basic movement was not defined in the model. 

In a 1969 article focusing on elementary physical 

education, however, Hanson wrote of basic movement. 

At the present time, there ls considerable momentum 
for structuring the curriculum around basic movement 
as a foundation, whereby a child is helped to learn to 
manage his body in many movement situations, including 
generalized experiences in locomotor, nonlocomotor, 
and manipulative activities, before going into the 
specialized skills of the sports and dance which are 
common to our culture. 

Within these programs, the trend Is away from a 
conglomerate of isolated units of activities, toward a 



comprehensive curriculum developed on a continuum, 
with basic movement as a core or foundation at one 
end, and the sports, dance, aquatics, and gymnastic 
activities at the other <p. 2>. 

Later on In the same article, Hanson reiterated that basic . 
movement was the foundational content "which includes a 

focus on the elements of movement-space, time, force, and 

flow" <1969, p. 3>. Clearly, that interpretation of basic 

movement was not synonymous with either Broer's or the 

American movement analysis interpretation. Moreover, the 

four terms <space, time, etc.> were in themselves a 

potential American-English mixture, since H'Doubler <1940> 

had long used the terms space, time, and force in her own 

work. The fourth term Hanson used, flow, however, was 

clearly Laban. 

The model included no mention of Laban's theory of 

progression; however, a simple-to-complex progression was 

inherent in the hierarchical ordering of basic movement, 

fundamental movement, and specialized skills. 

Additionally, body mechanics, an aspect integral to the 
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American analysis, was left out. Integrated in such a way, 

Hanson's model seemed to have conceptually weakened both 

movement analysis theories. Subsequently, based on 

Hanson's model and others (for example, Allenbaugh, 1978>, 

Barrett (1983 & 1984> suggested what concepts did emerge 

from the melding of the two frameworks were conceptually 

weak, incomplete, inaccurate, and, indeed, confused. 

Nevertheless, such conceptualizations gave birth to a new 



teaching paradigm, specifically in elementary school 

physical education. It was the teaching and practice of 

human movement. Variously and wide I y known as ••movement 

education, .. 11 movement exploration, .. and 11 baslc movement, .. 

it began to compete with 11 activities 11 for time in the 

curriculum and space in the textbooks <Halsey & Porter,· 

1958; Fait, 1964; Dauer, 1965; Arnheim & Pestolesi, 1973; 

Graham, Holt/Hale, McEwen, & Parker, 1980). 
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CHAPTER IV 

CURRENT STATUS OF MOVEMENT EDUCATION IN ELEMENTARY 

SCHOOL PHYSICAL EDUCATION 

The eno~mous cu~loslty and excitement gene~ated by 

movement education In the mid-to-late 1960s spilled ove~ 

into the decade of the 1970s. Fo~tifled by unb~idled 
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enthusiasm f~om Its staunch suppo~te~s. Indeed, 11 hype~bole 11 

as Locke <1969, p. 201) suggested, and a favo~able gene~al 

educational climate, movement education appea~ed 

synch~onous with the times. Educational focus clea~ly 

cente~ed on the child, and in movement education, that 

focus was paramount. That that was so, was plainly 

a~tlculated In 1968 by one of the country;s eme~ging 

movement education leade~s, Kate Ba~~ett. 

Movement education is a continuous p~ocess with 
physical educato~s having a unique oppo~tunlty of 
helping children du~ing their elementary school yea~s. 
The basic function of an elementary physical education 
p~ogram ~ests with Its commitment to lay a foundation 
of movement upon which individuals may build future 
movement tasks. To do this, movement Itself, must be 
unde~stood in g~eate~ detail than was previously 
thought necessa~y, as well as movement experiences 
develc~ed which encou~age chlld~en to lea~n about what 
the!~ bodies can do, where thei~ bodies can move, and 
how their bodies can move. To achieve the full 
benefits f~om such experiences lea~nlng must be 
personally meaningful. Cu~rent beliefs that chlld~en 
a~e unique individuals, competent, self motivated, and 
that learning is enhanced when the learner is actively 
involved emphasizes the need for elementary physical 
education programs seriously to consider movement as 
central to all movement tasks, and in so doing, 



91 

develop movement experiences for children which 
encourage them to discover the intricacies of movement 
as they relate to themselves, others, and their 
environment CBarrett, 1968, p. 2>. 

The education/physical education relationship was succinct. 

Thus, movement education, wedded to the contemporary 

educational philosophy, seemed perfectly positioned to 

succeed Into the foreseeable future and beyond. In 1987, 

girded with the passage of time and the advantage of 

hindsight, it seemed appropriate to re-direct Locke~s 1966 

query, 11 Where are we going now? •••. to nowhere, to 

somewhere, or to several places .. Cp. 26>? Subsequently, 

the purpose of this chapter is to answer the question, what 

is the current status of movement education? 

..... To Nowhere .. 

After two decades of Interest and development, impetus 

from influential people from England, and support from 

general educational philosophy, Locke C1980) declared 

movement education dead. In fact, he undoubtedly 

contributed to this perception with the publication of two 

frequently quoted articles: a 1966 Journal article, "The 

Movement Movement 11 and the 1969 11 Movement Education-A 

Description and Critique." In the latter article, Locke 

defined movement education as: 

a prescription for the kind of gross motor skills that 
are to be taught to school children and for how such 
Instruction is to be accomplished. 

Any attempt to produce a more specific definition 
must first confront the great variety of movement 
education programs described In the literature. Even 
the small number of programs that are In actual 



ope~ation display a su~p~ising lack of homogeneity. 
If one we~e to seek the essential elements that 
identify a school physical education p~og~am as 
.. movement education 11 one might quickly be led to the 
conclusion that movement education is any physical 
education p~og~am that a teache~ chooses to call 
movement education <Locke, 1969, p. 203>. 

The~e was ce~tain 1 y some Just if i cat i·on fo~ Locke"s 

view. Mo~eove~. he was not the only one conce~ned about 

the dive~sity, even leniency in inte~p~eting movement 

92 

education. In fact, Ba~~ett C1973> voiced some of the same 

conce~ns. 

As evolving, movement education ~ep~esents a 
philosophy about movement and its significance in a 
young child ... s life. With the acceptance of this 
concept as a vital influence on a child;s education, 
and his physical education in particula~. the~e seems 
to be developing as many 11 ~ight app~oaches 11 as there 
a~e people inte~ested, a fact that might Justifiably 
cause some conce~n. The~e a~e appea~ing mo~e and mo~e 
"p~og~ams" dealing with the physical education of 
young child~en all claiming implementation of a 
movement education philosophy. The influx of these 
11 new app~oaches to physical education" and the 
~apidity with which they a~e eme~glng is both ala~ming 
and exciting. Although examination often reveals 
maJo~ diffe~ences between p~og~ams, inte~nal 
inconsistencies within single p~og~ams and p~og~ams 
devoid of any ~ationale upon which to base thei~ 
di~ection, the th~ust of inte~est seems since~e. As a 
result, the need to g~asp mo~e fully the powe~ful 
significance inhe~ent in the concept of movement 
education is g~eat <Ba~~ett, 1973, p. 2>. 

Mo~eove~, the confusion over movement education, what 

it was and how to do it, was ~eflected in the llte~atu~e. 

and, lnd~ed, had been from the outset. Fo~ example, the 

1960 And~ews, Sau~bo~n, & Schneide~ text, Physical 

Education fo~ Today's Boys and Gi~ls. an histo~ic and 

significant publication, espoused a movement foundation fo~ 
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all of physical education. The movement perspective in 

that text was most closely allied with the American 

movement analysis, specifically the original work of Gladys 

Andrews. Movement, however, was Juxtaposed in the typical 

and traditional activities setting. As a result of 

Andrews' et al.'s alignment, human movement as a 

foundational concept appeared to become camouflaged, not 

quite invisible but nonetheless hidden in the activities 

curriculum. Subsequently, the singular theoretical 

direction of movement as the foundation of all of physical 

education, that is, the theory, appeared diffuse as 

practice struggled to emerge from theory. Simply put: In 

practice, what was movement that activities were not? It 

was not an easy question to answer in the early 1960s. 

Thus, while the potential benefits and goals of movement 

education seemed clear enough to movement education 

advocates of the time, the implementation of those goals in 

the form of a curriculum apart from traditional activities 

was much less clear. 

Traditional activities and movement education were, 

however, two distinct paradigms. With the perspective of 

time and from her study and personal and professional 

involvement with the material, Barrett (1986b> has 

Identified and defined the content or 11 subject matter'' of 

each paradigm. Her interpretation suggested: 

One perspective views it as 11 physical activlties 11 and 
the second as 11 human movement." In the first view, 
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predetermined activities are placed under major 
categories with each category varying in the number of 
activities it contains. These 11 activltles 11 become the 
learning tasks. In the second view, human movement is 
analyzed into maJor components and sub-components. 
These sub-components become the material from which 
learning tasks are designed • 

.•. When the subJect matter is viewed as 11 physical 
activities, .. Its structure is revealed by the total 
pattern of all maJor categories and their specific 
activities. In making program decisions the stress is 
on a balanced and wide range of activities placed in a 
progression from simple to complex across grade 
levels. As a guide for progression, most texts 
utilizing the 11 physical activities .. approach suggest 
percentages of time for each major category of 
activity • 

•.. When the subject matter is viewed as 11 human 
movement, .. the structure is revealed by the total 
pattern of components and sub-components, in other 
words, how the author<s> analyze movement. There are 
no categories of activities such as found in the texts 
supportive of a "physical activities" perspective. 
Labels, such as games/sports, dance, gymnastics, and 
aquatics, are used to identify a 11 form of movement," 
not a category of predetermined activities. 
Progression is achieved by arranging the material 
(inherent in the sub-components> in an order of simple 
to complex--to be used in relation to children's 
developmental levels <Barrett, 1986b, p. 3-5>. 

Those differences, however, were not so evident in the 

early development of movement education. Thus, shape and 

substance had not yet emerged from the evolving, dynamic 

concept. 

In 1963, Halsey and Porter's second edition text, 

Pbvsical Education for Children: A Developmental Program. 

still another way of viewing movement was presented. The 

text included a chapter on movement exploration. Halsey 

and Porter acknowledged Laban's work Cthe English movement 

analysis> and subsequently the influence of his movement 

principles in their writing of that chapter. They 



described the "content of movement exploration" as 

"problems based on the fundamentals of movement that are 

common to al 1 forms of physical education" <Halsey & 

Porter, p. 174>. Even with elaboration, it was still a 

somewhat oblique explanation. Moreover, Halsey & Porter 

equated content with method: "As the child applies these 

fundamentals of movement in other forms of physical 

education he is using movement exploration as a method of 

improving a variety of skills'' Cp. 176>. 
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In an alignment reminiscent of Andrews~ text, movement 

exploration was a chapter <originally in the 1958 first 

edition Halsey and Porter text> inserted amidst traditional 

activities. Riley <1981> has suggested the significance of 

that chapter: it "probably initiated the interpretation of 

Movement Education as a unit of exploratory and creative 

movement" Cp. 11>. Perhaps, too, that interpretation led 

Barrett C1984> to the observation that movement was "added 

Cas content>" Cp. 8> to the elementary physical education 

program. Subsequently, the status of movement education in 

the physical education program was unclear in those very 

early elementary texts. Two·paradigms, one movement, one 

activity, were placed in Juxtaposition. It was a peculiar, 

uncomfortable union, and the relationship between past 

"activities" and the new category of movement to each 

other, indeed to physical education was uncertain. 
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Additionally, one fuLtheL concept, fundamentals of 

movement, which was centLal to movement education, 

evidently was misleading. In his 11 DescLlption and 

Critique" Locke <1969> suggested movement education could 

be regarded as 11 precurrlculum-as readiness training" Cp. 

215>. To the critic, movement education's emphasis on 

basic movement and introductory movement experiences was a 

peLspective too narrow and limiting. Indeed, Sloan <1973> 

noted many physical educators concluded movement education 

was only foL chlldLen and female students, "the maJority of 

whom are retarded in skll 1 development" Cp. 49). Basic 

movement, as initially peLcelved by BroeL Csee ChapteL 3), 

was cleaLly misunderstood and subsequently misinterpreted. 

The confusion over this concept was Integral to and 

symptomatic of movement education's development. 

Unfortunately and regrettably, all the confusion and 

misunderstanding resulted in some harsh criticisms of 

movement education. 

Among those critics was Locke C1969>. His 

"Description and Critique, 11 while listing some strengths of 

movement education, e. g., it stressed teaching method, 

focused on children and teachers of children, encouraged 

self-directed learning, stressed appropriate introductory 

experiences for movement skills, and recognized the 

importance of theory in organizing subJect matter and 

selecting methods of instruction Cp. 213-215>, focused on 



what he perceived as weaknesses. His criticisms of 

movement education were: 

1. Movement education emphasizes an ultimate 
obJective that may be Impossible to attain. 

2. Understanding movement ls neither as useful nor 
desirable as movement educators sometimes insist. 

3. In focusing upon the superiority of their 
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method when contrasted with traditional procedures 
movement educators have seriously misidentified 
and underestimated the central problems in 
physical education. 

4. The teacher/s role in movement education is 
deceptively simple. 

5. Movement education may not be the best method of 
instruction for all students. 

6. Some movement educators have made physical 
education seem only an accessory to academic 
learning. 

7. Sequences of good movement problems are difficult 
to produce. 

8. The kinesthetic element to which much attention is 
directed in movement education is not always the 
best focus for the learner. 

9. The range of ability and past experience to be 
found In a typical class often creates irritating 
problems for the teacher (Locke, 1969, 
p. 216-223). 

At the end of the article, Locke (1969> summarized his 

thoughts about movement education. At a point in time when 

enthusiasm for movement education as an elementary school 

program was soaring, Locke/s harsh criticisms were 

sobering. 

Weighing the strengths of movement education In the 
one hand and the problems that bedevil lt in the 
other, what sort of balance Is struck? I am convinced 
of the special significance of movement education ln 
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the lower grades. It will probably prove especially 
useful with the retarded, the physicallly handicapped, 
and children with perceptual-motor Impairment. 
Movement education might well be excellent as a 
remedial procedure with awkward, inhibited, and unsure 
adults, much as it is already used in college 
programs. With children and adults movement education 
can provide special help in the crucial problem of 
building confidence and a sense of command over the 
moving self (1969, p. 223). 

Locke's criticisms of movement education were not the 

only ones, however. Indeed, historian Harold VanderZwaag's 

1969 speech to the annual meeting of the National College 

Physical Education Association for Men attacked the human 

movement concept, a much bigger but related and supporting 

concept to movement education. He evidently believed sport 

and exercise had been maligned in the human movement 

perspective. 

Since 1964 there has been a wild and scrambling search 
to identify the disciplinary nature of our field. 
Human movement has emerged as the favorite concept 
because it represents another umbrella, even though it 
is woefully deficient in concreteness . 

... Physical education should not and wil 1 not be 
replaced by the cqncept of human movement. There has 
been a tendency to contrast the profession of physical 
education with the discipline of human movement. The 
net result is a comparison of one abstract entity with 
another <1969, p. 88>. 

By 1972, Daryl Siedentop, former student of Locke, had 

thrown down the gauntlet as well. He identified several 

areas of his own concern about movement education, among 

which were: movement education was more relevant to 

expressive movement than sport; the human movement approach 

was not activity but lecture, discussion, experiments; 

human movement intellectualized content; the methodology 
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put the student at the center of attention; there was no 

support that movement exploration was better at preparing 

students for sport skills than lead-up games; and the 

assumption of meaning inherent in movement was 

questionable. Subsequently, he observed, 11 as you can tell, 

I am not exactly a proponent of the concept of human 

movement 11 (p. 124>. Indeed. 

While others <Blankenbaker & Davis, 1975; Ryser, 1976; 

Lawther, 1977> also offered criticisms, there were, as 

Barrett (1981> suggested, some commonalities that persisted 

among the criticisms. Generally, the criticisms, first 

directed toward movement education and human movement In 

the late 1960s and continuing through the 1970s, focused 

on: methodology, transfer of learning, cognitive demands, 

sports tradition, and generalizeability of movement and 

readiness training. 

As an important, initially powerful idea, 

historically, theoretically, and curricularly, movement 

education emerged and developed over many years in American 

physical education, only to be declared "dead 11 in 1980 by 

Locke. Given the debilitating twin conditions, confusion 

and criticism, which surrounded movement education from its 

very outset, a possible final destination 11 to nowhere•• 

seemed likely and accurate. Was movement education, in 

fact, 11 dead? 11 
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11 
••• To Somewhere. or To Several Places" 

As an idea, movement education spawned a lot of 

excitement. No doubt the confusion and criticism levelled 

at movement education had its detrimental impact; however, 

movement education did survive, indeed, thrive for some 

years. In fact, the prolific body of literature generated 

by the curiosity, excitement, even controversy over 

movement education indicated it went not only "somewhere" 

but, indeed, to "several places." 

Along the way in the development of and amidst most of 

the discussion on movement education, there were two 

Important constants: the focus on the individual and the 

advocacy of common elements of human movement CRizzltlello, 

1977>. The path from those two concepts to actual 

practice, though, took different directions, actually three 

different directions. Subsequently, when movement 

education was implemented in elementary physical education, 

it was as: (1) 11 a unit of the ~otal program, 11 (2) 11 as 

synonymous with physical education," and C3> 11 as the total 

development of human movement potentia1 11 CTanner & Barrett, 

1975, p. 19>. Those forms of program implementation were 

identified and presented in a 1974 report from the Physical 

Education Division of the American Association for Health, 

Physical Education, and Recreation. Specifically, the 

report was issued from the Terminology Committee which had 
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been cha~ged with the ~esponsiblllty of studying the 

lite~atu~e to dete~mlne both the content of elementa~y 

physical education as well as a common vocabula~y Csee 

11 Te~minology Committee Report, 11 Appendix H>. Entitled 

11 Flnal Repo~t of the Te~minology Committee 11 Csee Appendix 

I>, the ~epo~t summa~ized the dlffe~ent inte~p~etations of 

movement education in Ame~ican elementa~y physical 

education. 

It was found in studying many of the elementa~y school 
physical education texts that the te~m Movement 
Education is often used as implying only a unit of the 
total physical education p~og~am· In othe~ texts, 
howeve~, movement education is used as being 
synonymous with physical education. Yet again, the 
te~m movement education is eme~glng in some instances, 
when used by certain autho~s, as encompassing ~ 
total development of human movement potential - a much 
mo~e global view of the te~m than p~evlously 
conside~ed C11 Flnal Repo~t of the Te~mlnology 
Committee," 1974>. 

The 11 Final Repo~t" was the culmination of seve~al 

yea~s of wo~k unde~taken by a numbe~ of dlffe~ent people. 

The task of the committee was an exceedingly difficult one, 

made even mo~e so by the long lists of te~ms associated 

with movement education Csee 11 Listing of te~ms f~om 

o~iginal Te~mlnology Committee, 1965, 11 Appendix J> and a 

~eluctance of some membe~s to establish definitions, 

believing that to do so could lead to a Jack of flexibility 

in thinking. Indeed, in 1972-73 Lolas Halve~son ~elte~ated 

the conce~ns about the nature of the committee's task. 

Maybe we are in way over our heads in this, but I 
~eally feel we could spin ou~ wheels indefinitely if 
we t~y to capture statically, meanings which ought to 



be dynamically evolving ( 11 Ter-minology Committee 
Repor-t, 11 p. 5). 

From a 1987 perspective, Halverson's Insight seemed 

extr-aor-dinarily on target. 

Wariness of the task aside however, the explanations 

of each of the inter-pretations offered by the Committee 

wer'e imper'ative to the pr'ofesslon's under'standing and, In 

fact, practice of the 11 Slipper-y 11 <Best, 1976) concept of 
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movement education. For choosing one approach to movement 

education over the other's necessarily implied choosing a 

philosophy of movement. Indeed, the 11 Final Report" stated: 

The term movement education represents a very 
distinctive philosophical stance that embodies the 
following beliefs: beliefs concerned with children, 
physical education, and education. Briefly stated, 
these beliefs can be summarized as follows 

Physical education is ln essence a chlld1 s 
education in and through movement. This idea 
r'epr'esents a developing view about movement and the 
potential r'ole it plays in the total education of a 
chi ld"s 1 ife. 

The child is seen as an active exper'imenter and 
perennial lear'ner' in hls own r'ight with the need and 
ability for self-evaluated lear'ning. His Individual 
rate of development and styles of lear'ning ar'e 
r'espected with belief that capacity for' lear'nlng Is 
related to confidence ln self. Each child deserves 
the r'ight to succeed and pr'ogr'ess at his own rate 
<"Final Repor't of the Terminology Committee," 1974, p. 
2-3). 

Subsequently, the Committee's inter'pr-etatlons yoked 

together' a movement approach and a mutual philosophy. It 

was evident in the fir'st movement education lnter'pr-etatlon. 

Movement Education - A Unit of the Total Pr'ogram 
When movement education ls used as implying a 

unit of the total pr-ogr'am it usually r'efers to a unit 
Or' series of small units pr'esented in the pr-Imary 
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grades. It seems in these instances to carry with it 
the Implication that the remainder of the program does 
not follow those beliefs encompassed in the generally 
accepted meaning of the term .•. Movement education as 
a unit also appears to imply a problem-solving 
methodology and a particular content centered around 
Laban"s concepts concerning body awareness, spatial 
awareness, the movement qualities of time, space, and 
flow and also relationships. 

Within this type of unit structure the terms 
basic movement, basic movement education and movement 
exploration seem to be used synonymously with movement 
education, allowing for slight variations of 
Interpretations between authors <"Final Report of the 
Terminology Committee," 1974, p. 3-4>. 

The "unit" interpretation of movement education, 

identified by the 1974 Committee as prominent in the 

elementary physical education texts of the time, was also 

evident in some of the 1980s texts <Schurr, 1975; Burton, 

1977; Kruger & Kruger, 1977; Bucher & Thaxton, 1979; Davis 

& Isaacs, 1985; Dauer & Pangrazl, 1986; and Nichols, 1986>. 

Davis & Isaacs" introductory comment to their text and the 

specific reference to movement education was essentially 

representative of the other texts in this group. 

Movement education ..• is viewed as only one aspect of 
physical education. Other Important considerations 
are health related fitness, an interdisciplinary 
approach to curriculum planning, adaptive physical 
education, and creative dance <1985, Preface>. 

Perhaps none of the other perspectives of movement 

education had the same impact on the ultimate development 

of movement education as the "unit" interpretation. That 

interpretation while narrow in a content sense was <still 

is, in fact>, nevertheless, common In the American texts. 

Originating in 1958 with Halsey & Porter"s text, as 
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previously indicated, the ~unit" conceptualization was 

still evident through the 1980s. In those early texts <for 

example, Halsey & Porter, 1963), the few chapters that were 

devoted to movement education/exploration described a 

problem solving methodology and encouraged the learning of 

motor skills through exploration. Those related movement 

concepts generally were connected to Laban but references 

to his principles of movement were very loosely developed. 

Subsequently, any broader applications or extensions of the 

movement education concept were impossible. Rose Hill, a 

former student of Laban, suggested the detrimental impact 

of the "unit" Interpretation on movement education. 

The implicit suggestion underlying the inclusion of 
these chapters is that Movement Education is a unit of 
a physical education program. The exclusion of any 
explanation of the movement principles having a value 
as a way of a~alyzing movement, and how this analysis 
can help children, dancers, and athletes, obscures the 
importance of the theoretical framework contained in 
Laban's movement analysis and its application to sport 
and dance <Hill, 1979, p. 21>. 

The "unit" interpretation of movement education, as 

prevalent as it was in the literature, was, however, only 

one way of looking at movement education. Indeed, the 

Terminology Committee Report identified a second 

interpretation. Although still called movement education, 

the second perspective was both conceptualized and 

practiced differently. 

Movement Education - Synonvmous with Physical 
Education 

Apparently, because some physical educators were 
concerned about the dichotomy of beliefs which seem to 
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exist ln the total physical education program when 
movement education is used only as a unit area of 
content, a view of movement education as being 
synonymous with physical education emerged. This 
Interpretation implies that the beliefs embodied ln 
the philosophy of movement education must necessarily 
be accepted as the tenets of the total program. 

Terms such as movement exploration. 
problem-solving. and guided discovery are still used 
with the framework. Here however, they are used 
essentially ln reference to particular teaching 
methodologies and not content areas. 

It is interesting to note that ln this context the 
term movement exploration assumes the interpretation 
that solely relates to methodology - a definition of 
Interpretation more closely allied to the literal 
translation of the word "exploration" <"Final Report 
of the Terminology Commlttee, 11 1974, p. 4-5). 

What distinguished the second interpretation from the 

first one was, it not only equated movement education with 

physical education, but it also highlighted a methodology, 

i. e., exploration, for movement education. This 

interpretation of movement education as synonymous with 

physical education began to appear in the elementary 

literature when several authors extended the concept over 

the entire elementary physical education program. Authors 

who had been associated with that interpretation included 

Schurr (1967>; Tillotson, <1969); and Kirchner, Cunningham, 

& Warrell, <1970). 

As the emphasized methodology in the Interpretation, 

exploration had been perceived initially as both content 

And method <Halsey & Porter, 1958). Halverson (1962>, 

however, separated them, specifically noting exploration 

11 1S a way to teach, not what to teach. While it ls an 

important aspect of movement education, lt is not 
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synonomous with it 11 <p. 5). It was a methodological focus 

that spilled over into and was elaborated on in Barrett's 

1965 monograph, Exploration -- A Method for Teaching 

Movement. 

The last and broadest interpretation of movement 

education identified in the Terminology Committee Report 

focused on the development of the human movement potential. 

Interestingly, that was the central concept of the American 

movement education, and, as such, was a concept which had 

been evident in the physical education literature since the 

1920s. Furthermore, it was a concept integral to English 

movement education. It was, however, the one identified 

form of movement education the least well developed, or at 

least written about in the literature in the 1960s-70s. 

Movement Education - The Development of Total Human 
Movement Potential 

An interesting view of movement education that 
currently seems to be evolving is one that goes far 
beyond the bounds of programs, schools, and other 
educationally oriented institutions. This evolving 
interpretation becomes involved with the development 
of increasing awareness of the total scope of movement 

·behavior and of all movement related experiences. 
This ls the all-inclusive view of both the art and 
science of human movement. This view maintains a 
recognition of not only the anatomical, physiological, 
kinesiological <including mechanical> and 
psycho-social factors underlying human movement but 
also the aesthetic aspects. It is the free 
association <not bound by cultural ties or 
experiences> of movement related concepts such as 
space-time-force-flow, shape-line-form-design in all 
functional, communicative and expressive human 
endeavors. 

This interpretation of movement education would 
indicate an ultimate valuing of movement in all its 
forms both animate and inanimate, its forms of theory 
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and practice, process and product, reality and 
abstraction. This interpretation would view movement 
as an essential integrating process in the development 
of human potential, operating throughout not only a 
typical physical education program, but throughout 
one's total lifespan <"Final Report of the Terminology 
Commit tee, n 1974, p. 5-6>. 

Conceptually, the perspective of the 11 total human 

movement potential" had been evident ln the elementary 

school physical education literature since 1960 when Gladys 

Andrews et al. pronounced movement the foundation of 

physical education. As mentioned earlier, however, Andrews 

struggl~d with the human movement concept but failed to 

articulate it in any real pedagogical fashion. 

It was a former student of Laban, Canadian Sheila 

Stanley <1969>, who authored the first text to actually 

pick up the ideas inherent in that last and broadest 

movement education interpretation; moreover, she did it 

successfully. That is, her text actually looked different. 

Where Andrews et al. <1960> had tried earlier and failed to 

practical lv incorporate those broad, conceptual ideas into 

an American elementary text, Stanley succeeded, as did 

Logsdon et al. C1977>, although much later on. At last, 

though, human movement was visible and, significantly, it 

was separated both currlcularly and methodologically from 

traditional activities. 

Thirteen years have passed since the 1974 Terminology 

Committee reported its findings. In that interim period of 

development, a question of interest was, do the three 
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movement education inte~p~etations have any validity in 

1987? When ~evlewing the Committee~s findings with that 

question in mind, one thing seemed clea~. Of the th~ee 

catego~les of movement education identified In 1974, the 

only one clea~ly evident in the cu~~ent elementa~y school 

physical education llte~atu~e was the 11 unit 11 app~oach. The 

~emalnlng two inte~p~etatlons, minus one~s emphasis on 

methodology, seemed conceptually close. If, in fact, those 

two lnte~p~etatlons could be gene~ally labelled 11 human 

movement," then there was also evidence of those 

inte~p~etations p~esent in the 1980s elementa~y school 

physical education lite~ature CK~uge~ & K~uge~, 1982; 

Siedentop, He~kowitz, & Rink, 1984; Logsdon, et al., 1986; 

Nichols, 1986; and Graham, Holt/Hale, & Parker, 1987>. 

The~e was a different 11 look 11 in those books, however, than 

in the 1960s and early 70s texts. Notably, for example, 

some of the newer knowledges of motor development and motor 

learning were clea~ly evident in the 1980s texts. In 

addition to that, the 80s texts placed more emphasis on 

skill development. Yet another slgnlflcant difference 

between the 1960s-70s texts and the 1980s texts was the 

ter-m 11 movement education 11 which was not as frequently used 

In the current literatu~e; subsequently, exact comparisons 

of the past and present llteratu~e were difficult. 

Nevertheless, human movement concepts, so much a pa~t of 

the 60s and 70s literature, still appeared to strongly 
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education. 
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In 1974 as movement education moved to "several 

places," there were the three compellingly different 

perspectives of movement education Identified in the 

literature. For all of the differences in the 

interpretations, there were, nevertheless, some conceptual 

threads flowing through them. For example, certain key 

words or phrases were consistently mentioned in the 

literature: decision making opportunities, child centered 

learning, exploration of movement, knowledge about movement 

and/or understanding the body, creativity, responsibility 

for own learning, and skill development. Moreover, one 

further and more specific thread in each movement education 

perspective was that movement was considered the content 

and was presented in some type of conceptual framework 

CBarrett, 1981>. Was it all, however, just too much, too 

many threads, too many perspectives to weave into a single, 

viable mosaic Ctheory or curriculum> for teaching children 

physical education? 

Current Status 

Now, into the late-1980s, following many years of 

development, change, even integration of movement analysis 

forms, what can be said of the current status of movement 

education in American elementary physical education? 

Certainly one thing seemed clear: quite apart from being 



110 

"dead" and going "nowhere," the concept of movement 

education has survived rather strongly into yet another 

decade. Although the profession seemed to become 

disenchanted with the term itself (possibly because of its 

inability to be specl.fically and esoterically "captured"> 

and indeed used it less frequently, movement education, by 

name CSledentop, Herkowitz, & Rink, 1984; Davis & Issacs, 

1985> and concept CLogsdon et al ., 1986; Nichols, 1986; and 

Graham, Holt/Hale, & Parker, 1987> was still a part of the 

elementary physical education literature wei 1 into the 

1980s. Movement education was not, however, the strong 

curricular force it had been through the 1960s and 70s. 

There were undoubtedly many possible explanations for 

the waning of interest in movement education, among which 

were: a re-emphasis on the more tra.ditional components of 

the elementary program, especially physical fitness and 

health related fitness; ·a sports oriented culture; the 

diversity of movement education interpretations, indeed, 

the diversity of physical education itself; and, certainly 

not the least of which, the criticisms. While all of those 

factors unquestionably contributed to the reduced currency 

of movement education, two other factors seemed especially 

critical both to the development and practice of the 

concept. 

One of those factors was the confusion surrounding 

movement education--what it really was, where it 
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originated, and how to do it. Since movement eduction was 

a conceptually different and more complicated concept than 

traditional activities, the significance of accurately 

answering those questions was clear. Moreover, the need to 

more thoroughly understand was heightened since some 

Integration occurred between the American and English 

movement analysis forms. In the Joining together, some of 

the integrity of each form was lost, so that the fusion of 

the two resulted in quite a different form than either of 

the originals. None of the what, where, or how to 

questions, salient to the profession/s understanding, 

however, was ever satisfactorily or conclusively answered 

in the literature, in spite of several attempts for 

clarification, especially of terminology <for example, the 

1974 Terminology Committee Report>. In fact, the 

confusion, as has been indicated earlier, was perpetuated 

through the literature. Even the fundamental, undergirding 

concept itself, movement as the base of all physical 

education, was never fully developed, though it was clearly 

stated in some of the pertinent literature, e.g., Andrews 

et al. <1960>. Subsequently, a lot of what was done and 

written in the name of movement education was actually 

tangential to the concept, related but not conceptually 

isomorphic. Indeed, Barrett <1983> has suggested, partly 

as a result of the integration and the subsequent failure 

of the profession to recognize lt, that our content theory 
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sound. 
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The second critical factor relevant to the current 

status and to the overall development of movement education 

was the development of a generallzeable curriculum. In the 

1960s several movement education projects and programs were 

started, Including Joan Tlllotson/s <1967) Project Movement 

Education in Plattsburgh, New York; Bette Logsdon/s and 

Kate Barrett/s <1970> Ready? Set ... Go! program In 

Bloomington, Indiana; Nettie Wilson~s <1969> Project 

Reachigh in Clarksville, Tennessee; and Martha Owens/ and 

Susan Rockett/s <1977> Every Child a Winner, a longstanding 

movement education program currently running in Ocilla, 

Georgia. Clearly, one of the intents of all of the 

programs was to design/develop curriculum. Tillotson 

<1969>, having received the first federal grant for such 

programs, noted in her final report of the proJect that the 

Plattsburgh staff had been 11 commissioned to develop their 

curriculum In three years, as a result of receiving a Title 

III ESEA Grant 11 (p. 5). While the Plattsburgh proJect did 

result in a beginning curriculum <as, Indeed, did some of 

the others>, it was one of the few attempts to do so. 

Indeed, over the years, if there was one element movement 

education lacked, one single item that prevented movement 

education from soaring, it was program, It was curriculum. 

More particularly, it was the absence of one, at least one 
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that was gene~allzable to many people with dlffe~ent 

knowledges In many different teaching settings. 

In analyzing the development and cu~~icula~ status of 

the Initially powe~ful concept of movement education, 

B~essan C1985> compa~ed movement education cu~~lculum 

against the design theo~y of Gassen C1973>. She speculated 

that, as a cu~~lcula~ design, movement education had the 

necessa~y elements of p~ocess, pu~pose, and content on a 

theo~etical level, yet, lacked a p~og~am. Subsequently, 

p~actltione~s were unable to meld theo~etlcal 

considerations with p~actical, pedagogic ones. 

It is at this point that the movement education 
literature seems to stop- the intuitive arrival at an 
o~iglnal prelimlna~y design for a cur~iculum based 
upon a ~esolution of the cent~al or "f~ontie~" p~oblem 
of the pu~poses, content and processes of children/s 
physical education. 

In the movement education app~oach, it appears 
that it is up to the individual teacher/p~actitione~ 
to draw a finalized p~ogram design, then assume full 
responsibility fo~ ~esolving all straightfo~ward 
problems associated with the physical education 
program, without benefit of models in action CB~essan, 
1985, p. 10-11). 

While the confusion was an essential cha~acte~ In the 

development of movement education, it p~obably could have 

been adequately ~esolved, i. e., theo~etically untangled, 

and the concept, even name, basically salvaged, at least 

~e-focused. The absence of an a~tlculated cur~lculum, 

though, was a double whammy: if the lack of clear theo~y 

did not encou~age p~ofesslonal investment, then the lack of 

an essentially gene~alizeable cu~~iculum certainly did not 
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help. Thus, the difficult task of 11 capturlng11 movement was 

as unlikely as ever. Perhaps, in the end, movement 

education was just 11 too theoretical, too creative, too 

original, and too demanding on the design skills of 

teachers 11 <Bressan, 1985, p. 12>. Whatever, one thing 

seemed certain: even with Its flaws, movement education 

changed the professional literature of elementary school 

physical education. Indeed, for many professionals, 

movement education undoubtedly changed the way they thought 

about and went about teaching children. 
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APPENDIX A 

SUMMARY OF PREVIOUS CONFERENCES 



SUMMARY OF PREVIOUS CONFERENCES 

FIRST CONFERENCE Madison, Wisconsin 

Purpose: Because of an interest in the fundamental work 
that Miss H"Doubler- was giving her dancing classes, and a 
feeling that the same basic principles of movement should 
be applicable to all use of the body, this gr-oup met ln 
Madison to study and discuss this appr-oach. 

Method of Approach: Actual physical exper-ience of the 
pr-ocedur-e used by Miss H'Doubler- and discussions of the 
application to other- phases of P.E. 
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Principles: The chief objective of the wor-k is a 
mechanical master-y of the body which will lead to an 
understanding of the body--this in tur-n will bring about a 
changed mental attitude, a cer-tain self-r-ealization and 
self-r-espect. 

There are certain fundamental truths on which all 
elements of movement depend: 

1. Movement starting in one part of the body will 
cause a sequential change in other par-ts of the body if 
allowed to follow throuhg. 

2. Force applied to the body exer-ts a push or pull 
resulting in flexion, extension, r-otation or circumduction. 

3. The factor-s influencing movement of mechanical 
set-up in the body are: muscular contraction, and 
relaxation, gr-avity, leverage, inertia, momentum, and 
inter-nal resistance in the Joints, flexibility of muscles 
and joint str-uctur-es. 

4. The objective char-acter-istics resulting ar-e: 
speed, r-hythm, intensity, direction r-ange. 

Another way of expr-essing obJectives which we should 
have for- all students who ar-e in physical education: 

1. An under-standing of the mechanical pr-oblems 
involved In muscular- contr-ol of the body. 

2. An appr-eciation of the body as a fine instr-ument 
of expression. 

SECOND CONFERENCE 
Wisconsin 

Miss Joy's Camps, Gr-een Bay, 

Purpose: To make the tr-ansition between the study and work 
on fundamental movements of bodily contr-ol, and the 
fundamental co-or-dinations in spor-t. 
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Method of Approach: Such things as tennis and volley ball 
were discussed in detail and an attempt made to find the 
"Preferred rhythms" of the group on the tennis serve. 

Principles: The "Principles" agreed on were repeated and a 
definition of Rhythm added that greatly influenced the 
general approach to the skills discussed. 

Definition--different definitions were proposed~ i.e. 
Rhythm is measusred energy that directs, regulates, and 
stimulates. Rhythmic movement is energy measured by time 
and emphasis or intensity. 

Every movement has an optimum rhythm for th individual 
doing the movement. An individual starts with or develops 
a certain preferred rhythm. This, however, may not be her 
optimum rhythm. Skillful teaching will give the student a 
large range of rhythms; so that she will have a better 
chance of making a suitable choice of an optimum rhythm. 
It is probably unwise for the teacher to dictate the rhythm 
for a complicated coordination, but she should be quick to 
detectflaws in the rhythm selected by the student before 
the coordination has been practiced enough to become "set" 
into a pattern. All uneven rhythms Clong~ short, long, 
short) show, in repetition of the pattern, an even beat, 
the underlying natural rhythm, which is synchronized with 
the beat of greatest intensity in the uneven rhythm. 

Rhythmic patterns change in teaching according to 
differences in (1) Rate, (2) Intensity, C3) Direction, (4) 
Localization in movements in different parts of the body. 

Rhythmic movement becomes dancing only when it is 
expressive of an emotional content. 

Specific objectives of elementary work. To be able to 
do in a different tempo, with recognition of time and 
emphasis. 

a. Elementary forms of locomotion 
1) Even: walk, run, leap, jump 
2> Uneven: skip, gallop~ slide 

b. Simple folk dance steps 
Waltz, Two-step, Polka, Schottishe 
Mazurka, slide and lift, cut-step 

Factors Influencing Neuro-muscular Coordination 

A. Mechanical Factors 
1. Gravity 
2. Inertia 



3. Momentum 
4. Leverage 

B. Psychological Factos 
1. Attitude 
2. Understandlng--comprehensio 
3. Will temperament 
4. Kinesthetic sense 
5. Rhythmic sensitivity 

c. Bodily factors 
1. Body build 
2. Flexlblli ty 
3. Muscle tone 
4. Relaxation 
5. Localization 
6. Continuity of movement 
7. Balance 
8. Quickness of response 
9. Strength 

10. Rhythmic response 

Specifici Objectives or Outcomes or Results in Terms of 
Student Development 

A. Knowledge 
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1. Sufficient knowledge of bodily mechanics to be 
able to interpret her own physical examination and to 
select intelligently such exercise as will best meet her 
own needs. 

2. Sufficient knowledge of bodily mechanics to be 
able to understand the fundamental principles of movement. 

B. Skills <General) 

1. Posture 
2. Locomotion 
3. Relaxation 
4. Follow-through 
5. Localization 
6. Quickness of response 
7. Balance 
8. Rhythm 

<Specific) 

1. Sports--dancing--stunts 
2. Special programs of exercise 

Reducing, digestive, etc. 
3. Skills of dally life 

C. Attitude 
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1. Appreciation of body as a fine !nst~ument of 
expression 

2. Dignity of physical ability 
3. Pleasure ln free rhythmic movement 
4. Appreciation of appropriate clothing 
5. Real desire for activity 
6. Appreciation of recreation through exercise 
7. Sportsmanship 
8. Appreciation of aesthetic importance of 

posture, physical development, and coordinated movement 
9. Physical fitness is an indication of 

intellgence and good sportsmanship 

THIRD CONFERENCE 
Wisconsin 

The Joy Camps, Three Lakes, 
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Purpose: To continue by group discussion and activity, the 
study of Fundamental elements of bodily control to be 
taught in the first year college classes for women. 

Basis of Discussion: Outline of freshmen work as taught at 
Oregon Agriculture College, Corvallis, Oregon. 
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APPENDIX B 

GLASSOW/S CLASSIFICATIONS OF BODY MOVEMENTS Cl> AND C2> 



CLASSIFICATION OF BODY MOVEMENTS C1) 

CGlassow, 1932>* 

1. Moving the Body From One Place to Another. 

This would include walking, running, Jumping, skating, 
hopping, climbing, swimming, and many other activities. 
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2. Moving Other ObJects by the Strength of the Body. 

Hitting, throwing, and lifting are among the activities in 
this group. 

3. Maintaining the Equilibrium of the Body. 

Standing and sitting are really forms of work, but they are 
so common and so habitual that we forget that they are 
work. We are more conscious of standing still when we try 
to maintain balance while riding in a street car, and we 
are conscious of the skill involved in sitting when 
adJusting ourselves to the movements of a horse. 

4. Stopping Ob.iects Which Are Moving. 

Catching balls Cor any other object> is the most common of 
the activities of this group. Another used frequently is 
the stopping of the body when it is moving, such as the 
landing after a Jump. 

* Glassow, R. B. (1932). Fundamentals in physical 
education. Philadelphia: Lea & Febiger, p. 18. 



Activity 

Volley 
·ball 

Paddling 
a canoe 

Standing 
on one's 
head 

Catching 
a basket­
ball 
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CLASSIFICATION OF BODY MOVEMENTS <2> 
<Gl assow, 1932> 

Main Purpose 

To move the ball 
from the hand to 
the proper court 

Moving the body 
from one place 
to another 
To maintain 
body balance 

To stop the 
bal 1 and hold 
it 

Class if i­
catlon 

Group 2 

Group 1 

Group 3 

Group 4 

Incidental 
Skills 

< 1> In 
standing, 
maintain­
Ing bal­
ance. 

<2> If a step 
is taken, 
moving 
the body 
from one 
place to 
another. 

In sitting, 
maintaining 
balance. 
(1) No Inci­

dental 
ski 1 ls 
after the 
head 
stand has 
been 
reached. 

C2> In going 
up to the 
stand, 
moving 
the body 
from one 
place to 
another. 

C1> Standing, 
maintain­
ing body 
balance. 

C2> If steps 
are 
taken, 
moving 
the body 
from one 
place to 
another. 
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H'DOUBLER'S "A GUIDE FOR THE ANALYSIS OF MOVEMENT'' 
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A GUrDE FOR THE ANALYSIS OF MOVEMENT 
STRUCTURAL CONSIDERATIONS 
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A GUIDE FOR THE ANALYSIS OF MOVEMENT 
QUALITY CONSIDERATIONS 
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APPENDIX D 

NAPECW DEFINITIONS, 1956, 1962 



DEFINITIONS 

These definitions we~e gene~ated by the National 

Association of College Women C1956>. Purposeful action. 

Wo~kshop Repo~t. Washington, D.C.: AAHPER, p. 89. 

A. Bodv Mechanics- the application of physical laws to 
the human body at ~est o~ in motion. The te~m does not 
denote any specific set of activities o~ cou~se content. 
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B. Basic Movement -movement car~ied on fo~ its own sake, 
for increased understanding, o~ for awa~eness of the 
movement possiblities available to the human body. 

c. Basic or Fundamental Actlyitles- motor skill patte~ns 
that fo~m the foundation fo~ the specialized skills 
requi~ed in dally life, work, sports, dance. CStanding, 
walking, running, Jumping, pushing, lifting, throwing, 
etc.> 

BASIC MOVEMENT 
J, 

BASIC ACTIVITIES~ 
t::"' .J, \w ~ 

Da 11 y Wo~k Sk 1 1 1 s Spo~ts Dance ~ 
Sl<l 1 1 s 

<utility> <Leisure> 

All continuously 
influenced by the 
dividual"s own 

1> Mechanics 
2> Rhythm 
3> Coordination 
4> Condition of 
5) Personality 
6) Intrapsychic 

organization 

lnd-

body 

D. Movement Edycation - study of the art of movement 
through a tuning of the body in its training to express, to 
carry out skills, and to be sensitive to what it is doing. 



DEFINITIONS OF MOVEMENT TERMS 

The following •Definitions of Movement Terms• were 

from the National Association for Physical Education of 

College Women. No llmlt to dimensions. 1962 Biennial 

Conference, Aesthetics and hyman movement. 1964 Ruby 

Anniversary Workshop. Washington, D. C. 
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The participants of the group on movement were 
concerned about the definitions of terms which were derived 
by the 1956 workshop group on movement. The following 
statements represent general agreement among participants 
of the group. 

1. Basic Movement: Unstructured movement carried 
on for its own sake and for increased 
understanding and awareness of the movement 
posslbilltles available to the human body. 
CThls Involves emphasis on the actions of the 
body, Joints and their relation to time, force, 
and space.) 

2. Fundamental Motor Patterns: Those patterns that 
form the foundation for the specialized skills 
required ln dally life, work, sports, and dance 
Cstandlng, walking, running, Jumping, pushing, 
lifting, throwing, and striking, etc.> 

3. Specialized Skills: Motor patterns which are 
refined, modified, and/or combined to accomplish 
specific purposes.** 

4. JP.dy Mechanics: The application of physical 
laws to the human body at rest or ln motion. 
The term does not denote any specific set of 
actlvltles or course content. Csame as 1956 
definition> 

5. Movement Education: Provided experiences 
through which as lndlvldual develops 
understandings of, appreciation for, and skill 
in, human movement. 



The lnterrelatlonshlps of each of the above 
deflnltlons aLe best Illustrated by the diagram on page 
146. 

*Not inc1uded in the definitions appearing ln the 1956 
Worksbop Report. 
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APPENDIX E 

BROER'S MOVEMENT EDUCATION MODEL 
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-BY Ott MARION R. 8RO£R 
UnnletJi'f~ o! Washinst'oil 
.Sea til~ 



APPENDIX F 

HALVERSON DEFINITIONS 
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PEFINITIONS 

The following 11 Definltions" were from the paper, 

"Children Learning Movement, .. presented by Lolas E. 
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Halverson at the Conference for College Teachers Preparing 

Elementary Education MaJors to Teach Physical Education, 

January, 1967. 

Basic Movement: Elementary forms of movement carried on 
for the development of increased understanding of space, 
time, and force to include: 

1. The locomotor forms of walk, run, hop, leap, and 
Jump. 

2. The non-locomotor forms of stretch <extend>, bend 
(flex>, twist, swing, pull, and push. 

Fundamental Motor Patterns: Beginning combinations and 
applications of elementary forms of movement to include: 

1. Combinations of locomotor skills •.• 
of nonlocomotor skills ••• of locomotor and 
nonlocomotor skills. 

2. Manipulative skills: throwing, catching, and 
strlklng. 

3. Combinations of 1 and 2. 

Specialized Motor Sequences: Modification, refinement, 
and more complex combinations of fundamental motor patterns 
essential for attainment of specific goals for particular 
purposes. 
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HANSON MODEL 
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APPENDIX H 

AAHPER TERMINOLOGY COMMITTEE REPORT 
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AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR HEALTH, PHYSICAL EDUCATION, AND 

RECREATION 

TERMINOLOGY COMMITTEE REPORT 

HISIORICAL BACKGROUND 

1968: The te~minology committee was o~iglnally established 

by the P.E. Division as a Division p~oJect ln 1968 with 

Naomi Allenbaugh as Chal~man and Ma~gie Hanson, Della 

Hussey, Minnie Lynn, Lo~ena Po~te~. Ve~n Seefeldt and Chuck 

Wolbe~s se~vlng as committee membe~s. The fi~st available 

~eco~ds of any meeting taking place a~e the minutes of a 

meeting on May 10, 1968. At this meeting the cha~ge to the 

committee was stated as "A study of the pu~pose of the 

content of elementa~y school physical education as 

exp~essed ln the Jite~atu~e with the hope of dete~mining a 

common vocabula~y." The p~ocedu~e as designed at that time 

was to: 1> Review the Jite~atu~e; 2> List te~ms; 3> Select 

dlflnltlons of terms; and 4) Seek Ju~y ~eactlon. 

App~oximately 200 wo~ds o~ ph~ases commonly ln use but many 

with widely va~ying lnte~p~etatlons we~e ldentlfled. <see 

Appendix A> The ldentlfled vocabula~y was then divided 

Into th~ee catego~les of movement, method, and activity 

fo~ms. A copy of this listing of te~ms is still available 

on file. 

Afte~ this meeting, acco~dlng to co~respondence, a 

follow-up meeting was planned fo~ Septembe~ with a 
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committee caucus of th~ee pe~sons, and a fu~the~ meeting in 

October p~lo~ to the Conference. Apparently neither of 

these meetings took place. 

1969: In 1969, thls same Committee again became active 

with a b~ief planning meeting scheduled for Ap~il 13 at the 

National Convention ln Boston. It was at this meeting that 

plans were laid for a weekend wo~k meeting at Columbus, 

Ohio, in May, 1969. The minutes of this May 24-25 meeting 

Indicate that the committee took an all-encompassing view 

of this task ~elatlve to terminology. The process of the 

committee is stated as "conceptualization of development, 

of the role of human movement and physical education as a 

f~ame of refe~ence for vocabulary---- conceptualization of 

the goals and understanding of movement by the entire 

popu 1 at ion." 

Further words and phrases were obtained from the 

discussions and added to the p~evlously identified and 

categorized list of terms. <see Appendix A) It was planned 

that a fu~ther meeting should be set in order to debate 

these te~ms and then expose tlem to a widre group for 

reaction. 

It seems that thls next meeting never took place and 

that this was the final effort of the original terminology 

committee. There are no records of any further meetings, 

no communication between these committee members. 
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1970: In Janua~y of 1970, Don B~ault, who was cu~rently 

Chairman of the Elementa~y School Physical Education 

Commission, received a lette~ f~om Barba~a Forke~ u~ging 

the reconstitution of a Te~mlnology Committee. The Jette~ 

stated that "The Division Council felt that the o~iglnal 

cha~ge of coming up with acceptable terminology In movement 

was still a very wo~thy enterprise and one which should be 

considered. 11 It was ~eported that the Vice-Presidents 

"felt that this probably should be a charge made to the 

Elementary Commission since p~lmarlly this Is connected 

with the elementa~y physical education a~ea." 

Don B~ault accepted this charge on behalf of the 

Elementary Commission and the fl~st step to Initiating a 

committee was taken at the Creativity Confe~ence in 

Phoenix, Arizona, on Janua~y 31, 1970. Here, Ma~gle Hanson 

chai~ed a meeting open to all inte~ested pe~sons and 

discussion took place conce~nlng the need for some 

clarification of terms used In physical education, to aid 

In communication of Ideas. 

The next step taken was a communication from Margie 

Hanson In behalf of Don Brault, to approximately 50 

selected persons interested In discussing te~mlnology. 

This letter Indicated a request from Don Brault that these 

Interested persons meet at the Seattle Convention on April 

3 to share concerns and Identify problems concerning 

terminology. Questionnaires were also sent asking for the 



identification of confusing te~ms and fo~ definitions of 

these te~ms. Csee Appendix B> 
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A memo~andum f~om Don B~ault following this meeting 

~econfirmed a generally felt need to cla~lfy te~minology. 

Hls obse~vatlons as a ~esult of the questionnal~e (to which 

32 ~esponses we~e ~eceived) and of the discussion at the 

meeting, were as follows: 1) Cla~lflcatlon of te~ms such as 

movement education, movement exploration, basic movement, 

and many othe~s dese~ve some p~iority In the wo~k of the 

association; 2> The need to communicate with some precision 

is not ~elegated to the elementa~y school level but is a 

concern for all levels of physical education; 3) The 

attempt should be made to identify those pe~sons who would 

be willing to work on a p~oJect that might help clarify 

some of the "movement" te~ms. 

This memo~andum was sent to the same group of 

Interested pe~sons with a ~equest fo~ anyone inte~ested in 

wo~king on a p~oJect as suggested ln #3 above to contact 

Don Brault. F~om the ~esultlng list of eighteen lnte~ested 

people, a committee was constituted which became 

operational ln 1971. The following constituted this 

conmittee: 

Kate Bar~ett 
Lolas Halve~son 
Arthu~ Mille~ 
Stua~t Robbins 
Rudy Tucker 
Pat~lcia Tanne~ <Chal~man> 



This thl~d, ~evlsed edition of the te~minology 

committee finally su~faced In January 1971. Using the 

expe~lences of p~evlous committees as ou~ take-off point, 

we began to establish some ope~atlonal p~ocedu~es and to 

attempt to cla~lfy ou~ thinking conce~ning this 

ove~whelmlng task of defining te~ms. 
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1971: It Is only fal~ to state that the committee sha~ed 

some feelings of reluctance conce~nlng the establishing of 

definitions. It was gene~ally felt that fixed and limited 

definitions could lead to a lack of flexlblllty In 

thinking, and in individual lnte~p~etatlons of those te~ms, 

with pe~haps stultifying effect on futu~e development. 

Howeve~. the~e was gene~al agreement that there ls 

conside~able duplication and confusion ln the use of terms 

in cu~~ent lite~atu~e and that our maJo~ cont~lbutlon lay 

ln ldentlfylng and working with those terms which seemed in 

g~eatest need of cla~iflcation. 

The first step taken by the committee was to make a 

p~lo~lty listing of te~ms f~om Don Brault's original list. 

<see Appendix B> It was lnte~estlng and g~atifylng to find 

that the thinking of committee membe~s was so ve~y much in 

acco~d eyen though eve~yone was wo~king independently. 

The~e was gene~al ag~eement that the terms seemed to group 

themselves into those ~elating to methodology, to moto~ 

development, to fundamental o~ basic skills, and to 
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movement education. Although this g~ouping of terms 

delimited conslde~ably the numbe~ thought necessary to 

define at this time, it was still quite an imposing task. 

Therefo~e, lt was considered best to divide 

responsibilities between the members of the committee. It 

was felt that designating one committee membe~ to assume 

maJor ~esponslbility for one g~oup of te~ms, in thei~ 

special a~ea of conce~n, should f~ee eve~yone from a sense 

of obligation to ~esea~ch all terms in all groups, yet 

provide oppo~tunity fo~ contribution to any area. <see 

Appendix C> 

A set of procedu~es was established and a proJected 

plan of action for the remainder of 1971-1972 was set up. 

It was recognized that the most difficult part of the task 

before this committee was yet to be accomplished-Just~ 

difficult it was to prove was not fully appreciated either 

by the committee themselves, or the Elementary School 

Physical Education Commission. 

1972-73: The~e followed a year of Intermittent 

correspondence, setting and breaking of deadlines, and 

resignation of one committee member. The gradual culling 

of a wide variety of definitions of many of the selected 

terms in current usage in the literature was accomplished. 

At the same time the committee expressed furthe~ 

rese~vations concerning the nature of the task. The 
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general feeling was perhaps best expressed by Lolas 

Halverson who wrote - "Maybe we are ln way over our heads 

ln this but I really feel we could spin wheels indefinitely 

lf we try to capture statically, meanings which ought to be 

dynamically evolving." She also felt that the group of 

terms concerning motor learning and perceptual-motor 

development should best be dealth with by those persons who 

had established expertise in those areas. 

It was at this point that the ESPEC, acting upon 

instructions from the Physical Education Division, Informed 

the committee that a terminal report would be due by May 1, 

1973, and that 11 the work of the committee must come to some 

conclusion by that time. 11 

The committee had continually felt 11 bogged down" by 

the Inadequacy of communication by correspondence only and 

no budget was forthcoming to facilitate a face-to-face 

encounter to pull things together. The prospect of 

satisfactorily concluding the work of the Terminology 

Committee In the few months allowed was Judged as 

Impossible by all members and the ESPEC was so Informed. 

All definitions already gathered at that time were enclosed 

with the communication to the Commission. <see Appendix 

D>. 
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APPENDIX I 

FINAL REPORT OF THE TERMINOLOGY COMMITTEE 



Final Report of the Terminology Committee 

Two members of the terminology committee who were 

within reasonable traveling distance to effect a 

face-to-face meeting decided to attempt to summarize the 

committee's efforts of the past two years. With the 

approval of the remainder of the committee that report is 

as fol 1 ows. 

Introduction 
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Orders from the Elementary School Physical Education 

Commission to terminate the function of the terminology 

committee at what appeared to be a mid-point in their 

procedures made a 11 resu1ts and conclusions" type of 

wrapping-up of the proJect impossible. Left with lists of 

current 1 y used definitions of the ter·ms se 1 ected for 

examination. and no agreement as to a single generally 

acceptable definition for any one of those terms. lt was 

obvious that some change of process had to be made. 

Much earlier In the exchange of correspondence of the 

committee it had been stated that •we could spin our wheels 

indefinitely lf we try to capture staticallY meanings which 

ought to be dynamically evolving." This was exactly what 

had happened in spite of the warning. It was therefore. 

decided to take a new look at the use of the selected terms 

ln current literature and to revamp the process of 
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examining and defining such te~ms. 

With the view of te~mino1ogy as an evolutionary 

p~ocess in mind, it became readily appa~ent that certain 

terms did indeed seem to be changing their meanings over 

time. "Movement Education .. emerged as a most outstanding 

example of this phenaaenon. Partially because of this 

evolving change of meaning, movement education also became 

one of the most confusing and therefore, controversial of 

all the listed terms. This made movement education one of 

the most crucial terms for discussion. 

In this summary, movement education, because of the 

factors enumerated above, becomes the central reference 

point for discussion. It is from this cent~al reference 

point that many othe~ te~ms seem to de~ive their meanings, 

o~ in reference to which they assume certain diffe~ent 

interpretations. The following discussion attempts to 

highlight these 11 dynamlcally evolving meanings ... 

Discussion 

It was found ln studying many of the elementa~y school 

physical education texts that the term Movement Education 

ls often used as implying only a unit of the total phvslcal 

education program. In other texts, however, movement 

education is used as being synonymous with physical 

education. Yet again, the term movement education is 

emerging in some instances, when used by certain authors, 

as encompassing the total development of human moyment 



potential; a much more global view of the term than 

previously considered. 
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These evolving interpretations will be discussed more 

fully below, but another emergent factor concerning 

movement education must first be Identified. It was found, 

in addition to the Interpretations given above, that the 

term movement education represents a very distinctive 

philosophical stance that embodies the following beliefs: 

beliefs concerned with children, physical education, and 

education. Briefly stated, these beliefs can be summarized 

as follows 

Physical education Is In essence a child's education 
In and through movement. This Idea represents a developing 
view about movement and the potential role It plays in the 
total education of a child's life. 

The child Is seen as an active experimenter and 
perennial learner in his own right with the need and 
ability for self-evaluated learning. His individual rate 
of development and styles of learning are respected with 
belief that capacity for learning is related to confidence 
in self. Each child deserves the right to succeed and 
progress at this own rate. 

Obvious Implications from these beliefs Indicate a learning 

environment that fosters independence, Individuality, 

opportunity for decision-making, experimentation, and 

divergent Ideas, that encourages quality performance and 

that allows for error and ambiguity. 

The.recognitlon of these beliefs becomes extremely 

important when we consider the current use of the term 

movement education. 
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Movement Education - A Unit of the Total Program 

When movement education ls used as implying a unit of 

the total program it usually refers to a unit or series of 

small units presented ln the primary grades. It seems In 

these Instances to carry with lt the implications that~ 

remainder of the program does not follow those beliefs 

encompassed ln the generally accepted meaning of the term 

as identified above. In many of the texts it Is only too 

apparent that these beliefs are nQi supported in much of 

the remainder of the program. Movement education as a unit 

also appears to Imply a problem-solving methodology and a 

particular content centered around Laban's concepts 

concerning body awareness, spatial awareness. the movement 

qualities of time, force, space, and flow and also 

relationships. 

Within this type of unit structure the terms basic 

movement, basic movement education and movement exploration 

seem to be used synonymously with movement education, 

allowing for slight variations of interpretation between 

authors, and therefore, seem to adopt the same general 

characteristics or definitions. 

Examples of the above usages of terms are to be found 

In texts by the following authors. <It is recognized. 

however, that the authors' views may have changed since the 

date of publication of their respective texts.> 

Anderson, Elliot & La Berge 
Arnheim & Pestotesl 



Dauer 
Halsey & Porter 
Schurr 
Vannier, Foster & Gallahue 

Movement Education - Synonvmous with Physical Education 

Apparently, because some physical educators were 
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concerned about the dichotomy of beliefs which seem to 

exist in the total physical education program when movement 

education is used only as a unit area of content, a view of 

movement education as being synonymous with physical 

education emerged. This Interpretation implies that~ 

beliefs embodied ln the philosophy of movement education 

must necessarily be accepted as the tenets of the total 

program. 

Terms such as movement exploration. problem-solving. 

and guided discovery are still used within the framework. 

Here however, they are used essentially in reference to 

particular teaching methodologies and not content areas. 

It is interesting to note that in this context the 

term movement exploration assumes the interpretation that 

solely relates to methodology - a definition or 

interpretation more closely allied to the literal 

translation of the word nexploratlonn. 

These methodologies are all consistent wlth the 

beliefs inherent in the philosophy of movement education 

and would be evident throughout the entire physical 

education program. They are described more fully later In 

this dlscusslon. 
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Examples of the above usages of terms are to be found 

In some of the following authors's writings. 

Barrett 
Clifton & Smith 
Kirchner, Cunningham & Worrall 
Sinclair 
Stanley 
Tillotson 
Many English publications Including 

those out of H.M.S.O., London 

Movement Ed4catlon - The Development of Total Human 

Movement Potential 

An Interesting view of movement education that 

currently seems to be evolving Is one that goes far beyond 

the bounds of programs, schools, and other educationally 

oriented institutions. This evolving Interpretation 

becomes Involved with the development of Increasing 

awareness of the total scope of movement behavior and of 

all movement related experiences. This is the 

all-Inclusive view of both the art and science of human 

movement. This view maintains a recognition of not only 

the anatomical, physiological, kinesiological Clncluding 

mechanical> and psycho-social factors underlying human 

movement but also the aesthetic aspects. It ls the free 

association <not bound by cultural ties or experiences> of 

movement related concepts such as space-time-force-flow, 

shape-line-form-design in all functional, communicative and 

expressive human endeavors. 

This interpretation of movement education would 

indicate an ultimate valuing of movement in all Its forms 



both animate and Inanimate, its forms or theory and 

practice, process and product, reality and abstraction. 

This interpretation would view movement as an essential 
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integrating process in the development of human potential, 

operating throughout not only a total physical education 

program, but throughout one;s total life span. 

Educators believed to espouse this view would included 

the following: 

Allenbaugh 
Barrett 
Fowler 
Hanson 
Stanley 
Tanner 

The above definitions and descriptions are believed by 

thls committee to be the Intended interpretations within 

the current use of the term movement education and of the 

closely related content area terms such as basic movement, 

basic movement education, and exploration. It is 

recognized, however, that varying interpretations within 

the literature can be misleading. 

It is the hope of this committee that the view of 

movement education ln Its most global sense will eventually 

be generally adopted. This would then also infer the 

synonymity of movement education and physical education 

within the school setting, or formal education framework. 

This would also, hopefully, eliminate the use of the term 

movement education as applying only to fundamental movement 

experiences for the primary grades, particularly those 



identified as 0 Units" of content. 

Addend4m 

Descriptive definitions for clarlflcatlon of some 

terms used In the above report. 

Movement Exploration 
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"Movement exploratlon 11 implies a process where the 

most open or most free environment ls allowed for learning 

to take place. This Is the situation where the learner Is 

not given a specific series of directions for operation nor 

tied down to any particular outcome. The Intent In this 

process ls to give the student the greatest opportunity for 

self-discovery ln and on his own terms. 

Problem-solving 

If we take the literal translation of problem-solving, 

then It ls obvious that the term Implies an environment 

wlthln which the child must come to grips with the process 

of solving problems, where he becomes better able to 

differentiate between solutions that are applicable or 

appropriate to the problem and those that are not. This 

interpretation of the method termed problem-solving means 

that the child ls no longer dealing wlth movement solely on 

his own terms but is being Influenced to varying degrees by 

the structure of the task. All possible solutions are not 

necessarily known to the teacher ln this strategy. 
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Guided Dlscoverv 

Guided discovery is perhaps best defined or described 

as being a particular strategy wlthln the wide range of 

problem-solving. Guided discovery is the strategy where 

the outcome or solution to the problem is known to the 

teacher but is not necessarily initially known by the 

learner. The role that the teacher plays is to guide the 

child by question or clue through exploration of a variety 

of possible solutions to a desired outcome, or certain 

desired outcomes. 

The previously described methodologies are all 

consistent with the beliefs inherent in the philosophy of 

movement educatton and would be evident throughout the 

entire physical education program. The intent here has 

been to wed the variety of interpretations of these terms 

in contemporary physical education literature with current 

educational theory. 
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APPENDIX J 

LISTING OF TERMS FROM ORIGINAL TERMINOLOGY COMMITTEE 
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TERMINOLOGY COMMITTEE 

Content Human Movement - Content 

Knowledge Movement patter-n Quality 
Ski J ls - Ski J Js phylogenetic 
Values Activity for-ms ontogenetic 

MOVEMENT METHOD ACTIVITY FORMS 

1. movement 56. guided 13. play for-ms <A> 
activity <A> discovery <M> 14. game for-ms <A> 

2. motor- perfor-- 57. experimenta- 165. dance for-ms<A> 
mance ski J Is t ion <M> 15. phys. ed. 

<S> 58. movement for-ms <A> 
4. movement explor-ation 16. fundamental 

patterns <M> activities <A> 
5. space 59. problem sol- 17. fitness acti-

patterns vlng <M> vltles <A> 
6. per-ceptual 60. Invention 115. mlmetlcs <A> 

motor- act- <M> 116. developmental 
Jvity <A> 61. planned exercises <A?> 

7. creative experiences 117. elementar-y 
movement <M> games <A> 
exper-Ience 62. str-uctur-ed 124. activity ar-eas 

8. body manage- 63. dir-ect teach- 128. maJor-
ment ing <M> acitvitles <A> 

9. body mechanics 64. decision 129. modi£ i ed act i-
!0. cr-eative making <M> vities <A> 

movement 65. movement 130. simple 
11. play <A> problems <M> activity forms 
12. activity 68. Introductor-y <A> 

mechanical movement 139. lead-up games 
ski J J s < S> exper-iences 138. low organized 

basic sk i 1 1 s <S> 69. prepar-ator-y games 
20. body actions movement ex- 140. modified games 

fundamental per-iences <M> 141. Individual 
motor skills 121. rhythm spor-ts <A> 
<S> exploration 142. dual sports<A> 

fundamental 72. movement 143. team sports<A> 
skills <S> exper-iences 144. aquatics <A> 

23. fundamental 93. curr-Iculum 41. appar-atus play 
movement 94. progr-am 46. organized 

24. basic movements l14. movement movement ex-
25. basic movement var-iety presslons 
26. athletic 122. successive 47. tr-adition a 1 J y 

skills movement or-ganized 
<S> 123. simultaneous for-ms <A> 

movement 



MOVEMENT 

127. activity 
ski 1 ls CS> 

27. specialized 
skills CS> 

28. specialized 
motor skills CS> 

29. specialized 
sport skills CS> 

126. sports skills CS> 
30. specific skills <S> 
31. movement elements 
32. movement content 
33. foundational 

movements 
34. performance 
35. action 
36. physical response 
37. locomotor CS> or 

patterns 
39. non-locomotor CS> 
40. manipulative CS> 
38. axial CS> 
42. basic skill 

patterns <S> 
43. movement profi­

ciency 
44. body focus 
45. movement effi­

ciency 
48. movement se-

quence 
49. movement quality 
50. body shape 
51. body relationships 
52. content 
53. experience 
66. movement fundamentals 
67. fundamentals of 

movement 
70. movement control 
71. movement education 

131. movement vocabulary 
84. movement expression 
83. movement response 
73. movement skills CS> 
74. movement behavior ~ 
75. movement study 
76. movement personality 
77. movement 
78. motion 

ACTIVITY FORMS 

54. play experi­
ences 

92. creative 
rhythms <A> 
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103. stunts, tumbl-
1 ng CA> 104<A> 

106. self-testing 
activities <A> 

107. dance <A> 
108. games <A> 
109. sports <A> 
110. fundamental 

rhythmics 
111. rhythm CS> 
112. game plays CA> 
134. correctivesCA> 
133. corrective 
135. adaptive <A> 
136. therapeuticCA> 
137. special phy­

sical educa­
tion 

132. physical 
education 

86. motor activi­
ties <A> 

91. rhythmic 
movement 

166. rhythms <A> 
167. activity area 
168. remedial act-

1 v 1 t les <A> 
169. low organized 

activities <A> 
170. modified acti­

vities <A> 
171. lndlvldual 

actlvltles<A> 
173. discovery CM> 
173. correlatlon<M> 
174. lntegratlon<M> 



79. action patterns CSk) 
eo. progression complexity 
81. progression 
82. progression sequence 
87. functional movement 
88. expressive movement 
89. obJective movement 
90. rhythmic expression 

118. general skill patterns CS> 
95. fitness 
96. physical fitness 
97. total fitness 
98. proJection 
99. propulsion 

100. receiving (5) 
101. striking (5) 
102. hitting (5) 
113. tension 
119. skill performance 

and movement 
120. fundamental play skills CS> 
145 .. primary skills CS> 
146. secondary skills CS> 
147. slmple skills (5) 
148. complex skills (5) 
149. components of skill 
153. coordination 
150. balance 
151. static balance 
152. dynamic balance 
154. flexlblllty 
155. agility 
156. strength 
157. static strength 
158. dynamic strength 
159. endurance 
160. speed 
161. power 
162. commonalities of movement 
163. motor therapy 
164. motor activities CA> 
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